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OVERSIGHT HEARING ON HEAD STAR™

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 24, 1985

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SuBcoMMITTEE oON HUMAN RESOURCES OF THE
COoMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10 a.m., in room
2261, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Dale E. Kildee (chair-
man of t]ze subcommittee) presiding.

Members present: Representatives Hawkins, Kildee, Bruce,
Owens, and Petri.

Staff present: Susan Wilhelm, staff director; Anne McGrath, leg-
islative associate; Tom Kelley, clerk; and Carol Lamb, minority leg-
islative associate.

Mr. KiLpee. The Subcommittee on Human Resources meets this
morning for an oversight hearing on the Head Start Program.

Head Start has provided services for more than 9 million chil-
dren nationwide since the program began in the summer of 1965.
That was my first summer in government. I was elected in 1964
and sworn in the State legislature in 1965. I came to Washington
with then speaker of the Michigan House, Joe Kowalski. One of the
programs we were looking at in Michigan was the Head Start Pro-

gram.

Head Start has been one of the Government’s most popular, ef-
fective, and enduring programs. One beautiful thing about the
Head Start Program is that it has, through the years, been strong-
ly supported by Members of Congress on both sides of the aisle.

is 1s certainly a program that has had strong bipartisan support.
The tremendous accomplishments of children and families who
have partici})abed in Head Start prove just how worthwhile this
program is. I am proud that one o? the first Head Start projects in
the country is located in Flint, MI, in my congressional district.

I have often stated—and those of you who have heard me speak
before have heard me say this—that government’s prime role is to
promote, defend, enhance, and protect human dignity. As a matter
of fact, every bill that comes before the Congress of the United
States I try to examine with that in mind: Will this bill promote,
defend, enhance, and protect human dignity, or will it perhaps
denigrate human dignity? That’s a pretty good criterion by which
to examine legislation.

Nothing hurts a child’s self-esteem more than continued failure.
Head Start gives that child a chance to succeed not only intellectu-
ally but emotionally. If a child is helped to understand his or her
dignity, thal chiid 18 much more likely tv respect the dignity and
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worth of other people. All society is made safer by that. For many
>hild -en, Head Start is the first step in that journey toward under-
stz.nding and that journey toward self-respect.

I have three children, all teenagers now, 13, 14, and 15 years of
age. One night I was tucking my youngest, Paul, when he was
about 9, into bed. As the father of the family, my job is to hear
their prayers at night. I was hearing Paul’s prayers. When he fin-
ished his more formal prayer, he said: “I love God, I love mommy, I
love daddy, I love Laura, I love David—and I love me.” That was
good. I told my wife, that kid’s going to make it. It’s very important
to have a good self-concept, a good respect for self, not a narcissis-
tic self-centered love but a good feeling about one's self,

We are told in scripture, love your neighbor as wourself. That
last part is very gond, too. Each human being, by the fact that that
persen is human, has enormous dignity, to be respected by the
person himself or herself, and to be respected by sther people and
to be respected by government. ’

To help children and families realize their potential and find sta-
bility in this rapidly changing society is certainly promoting, de-
fending, enhancing, and protecting human dignity.

I offer my deepest gratitude to those involved in the Head Start
Program. These families, children, teachers, and administrators
have proven that Congress can really respond to a real nesd and
create a program that truly benefits children, families, communi-
ties, and our society a3 a whole. There can be no higher priority for
a nation than the care, concern, and education 4f its children.

This is a very appropriate time to conduct an oversight hearing
on Head Start, as we are ctirrently celebrating the 20th anniversa-
ry of the program. This morning’s witnesses can give us a special
insight into the operation of Head Start, update us on administra-
tive changes, and identify areas that the subcommittee may want
to look at further next year, when we have reauthorization hear-
ings. Some of these issues which already have been brought to the
attention of the subcommittee include the low salaries of Head
Start staff, the effectiveness of direct local funding for training,
and the availability of insurance coverage for programs, which is a
growing problem right now.

Ms. Betty Brady, professor of educational psychology at Califor-
nia State University in Northridge, is unfortunately unable to be
here this morning. However, she did meet with subcommittee staff
and with Mr. Tauke, the ranking Republican member of this sub-
committee. Without objection, her statement will be included in
the record.

[The information referred to appears at the end of the hearing.]

Mr. KiLuee. We are pleased to have as our first witness a person
well known to this subcommittee, Ms. Dodie Livingston, Commis-
sioner for the Administration for Children, Youth, and Families,
accompanied by Mr. Clennie Murphy, Jr., Acting Associate Com-
missioner of the Head Start Bureau. Your formal statements will
be included in the record. You may proceed in any manner that

___youwish. . s
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STATEMENY OF DODIE T. LIVINGSTON, COMMISSIONER, ADMIN-
ISTRATION FOR CHILDREN, YOUTH AND FAMILIES, DEPART-
MENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES, ACCOMPANIED BY
CLENNIE H. MURPHY, ACTING ASSOCIATE COMMISSIONER,
HEAD START BUREAU .

Ms. LivingsToN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I am delighted to be here. I am glad to see you back in good
health and looking so rested. I am especially proud on this day,
when we are doing the balloon launch for Head Start later, to rep-
resent the administration 2s well as my agency, which, as you
know, manages the Head Start Program in Washington.

To give a little bit of historical Bers ive, back in February
1865, a panel of experts chaired by Dr. Robert Cook of Johns Hop-
kins University made recommendations that later became a blue-
print for Head Start. At that time this blue-ribbon panel comment-
ed that there is considerable evidence that the early years of child-
hood are the most critical for children in the poverty cycle. During
these years, the creation of learning patterns, emotional develop-
ment, and the formation of individual expectations and aspirations
take place at a very rapid rate.

For the child of poverty, there are clearly observable deficiencies
which lay the foundation for a patiern of failure and thus a pat-
tern of poverty throughout the child’s entire life. They concluded
that special pro%'z;ams could be devised to improve both the oppor-
tunities and achievements of children who live in poverty and
noted: it is clear that successful programs must be comprehensive.

The objectives of Head Start which tliey defined at that time
were several: improving the child’s physical health and physical
abilities, hel{)ing with his emotional and social development by en-
couraging self-confidence, spontaneity, curiosity, and self-discipline,
improving the child’s mental processes and skills, establishing pat-
terns and expectations of guccess for the child, increasing the
child’s capacity to relate positively to his family and to others and
likewise his family to the child and to the general community, de-
veloping in the child and his family a responsible attitude toward
society and in turn sparking more of an interest in society to help
these ‘olks, and finally increasing the dignity which you just men-
tioned and self-worth within the child and his family.

Twenty years later, as we celebrate this anniversary, we know
that the goals and aims of Head Start are still the same; and they
have groved to be extremely effective. Studies have shown that
Head Start is an effective ve.ucle for providing the services neces-
sary to narrow the gap between impoverished children and their
more advantaged peers. In the past 20 years we have provided com-
prehensive early childhood development services to over 9.1 million
children and improved their quality of life as well as that of their
families. Intended primarily for preschoolers, the program has fos-
tered the development of children and enabled them to deal more
effectively with their present environment and later responsibil-
ities both in school and in their communities.

Head Start has also had a very positive impact_on families and

communities. We have parents very much involved in the program.
Today we nave about 616,000 volunteers in our programs across the
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country. Most of them are parents. They also work as partners
with a professional staff in making decisions about their own pro-
grams of what is happening with their children. Of course, they
become recipients of social services, child development information,
and other related services that they might request.

Many parenis and other low-income Head Start staff have been
able to rise out of poverty. We have numerous wonderful, heart-
warming success stories that we could tell about our parents and
our children as well.

In the past 5 years, Head Start has provided comprehensive child
development services to over 2 million children. The budget has in-
creased from $819 million in fiscal year 1981 to $1,075 million in
fiscal year 1985. During this period, enrollment in the program has
grown from 887,300 to 452,100. And specific steps have been taken
to improve the quality of services that we are providing. For exam-
ple, classroom size has been reduced and, to the extent that we
have been able, salaries have been raised to attract and hold quali-
fied teachers.

Head Start continues fo provide quelity services to the children
and families. Ore hundred percent of the children in the program
who are able to be in the program at least 90 days have received
medical screenings; 96 percent of those who were identified as
having medical problems have received the help they need. Ninety-
five percent of the children enrolled for at least 90 days have re-
ceived dental examinations, and 96 percent of those identified as
needing dental treatment have gotten it.

Ninety-five percent of all Head Start children are either fully im-
munized or they are already up to date in their programs of immu-
nization; 96 percent of Head Start families who were identified as
needing social services frora their communities have rece.ved them.
Thirty percent of the classroom staff in Head Start either have
early childhood degrees or have been awarded the Child Develop-
ment Associate credential, the CDA. And 12.5 percent of our children
are handicapped. As you know, the requirement is 10 percent, but
we have exceeded that; and we are still working very hard in that
area, not only to increase the numbers but to increase the numbers
of severely handicapped children that we can involve.

Grants to carry out Head Start Programs are awarded to both
public and private, nonprofit agencies. Head Start legislation in-
cludes a formula which determines minimum State allocations.
The two factors in the formula are the relative number of poor
children and *he number of recipients of Aid to Families with De-
pendent Children in each State as compared to all the States.

I would like to outline briefly for the committee a few areas in
;vl;gich program initiatives will be undertaken during fiscal year

986.

First of all is our cost analysis. That is a program that was begun
in 1984. We are trying to help our programs handle their money a
littie more efficiently based on a review of what their costs are,
compared with information that we have at headquarters. In fiscal
year 1986-we will Lave continuéd emphasis on enrolling children
with handicaps, including severe or multiple handicaps. We will
ensure that Head Start continues to provide enrollment opportuni-




ties tor handicapped children well in excess of the 10 percent. As I
mentic ve | a couple of minutes ago, we have 12.5 now.

I might add that some of our handicapped coordirators are them-
selves handicapped. So, we are mindful of employing handicapped
peorle, also.

A number of demonstration and evaluation projects begun in
fiscal year 1985 are being continued in 1986. Some of these projects
are intended to develop and test strategies for increasing social and
economic self-sufficiency among families and communities served
by Head Start and for improving the effectiveness and efficiency of
Head Start services. The ultimate goal of this effort is to develop
and transfer the effective technologies that we are able to develop
out to the local Head Start Programs and also to the child care
communities where we have a numbsr of collaborations, and we
always encourage a lot of conversation back and forth so we can
benefit from what each is doing.

In order to ensure that local projects are equipped to deal with
the special developmental needs of handicapped children, a net-
work of resource access projects, or we call them RAP’s, will con-
tinue to provide special training and technical assistance to the
local grantees.

We will continue our commitment to parent involvement and
will continue to emphasize the role of the parents as the primary
educator as well as the primary agent of change in their children.
In order to put special effort on this this year, we have a parent
task force with national representation from throughout the pro-
gram. That is working with vlans to bring in recommendations in
this spring.

A variety of training and technical assistance activities are being
directed toward assisting local projects in meeting program per-
formance standards in component areas such as education, social
services, parent involvement, and health services. Services are
being delivered in part through a network of training and technical
assistance providers which is accountable to the local Head Start
grantees and in part through direct funding of local programs so
they can get their services directly.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, I would like to affirm to you and the
other members of the committee that commitment of the Office of
Human Development Services and the Administration for Chil-
dren, Youth, and Families to continue providing high quality, effi-
cient and responsive services to the children and the families of
Head Start.

Thank you very much. I would be happy to answer any ques-
tions.

[The prepared statement of Dodie T. Livingston follows:]

PrePARED STATEMENT OF Dopie T. LiviNgsToN, COMMISSIONER, ADMINISTRATION FOR
CHILDREN, YoUTH AND FAMILIES, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Chairman Kildee and members of the Committee, I am Dodie Livingston, Commis-
sioner of the Administration for Children, Youth and Families in the Department of
Health and Human Services. I am pleased to have this opportunity to appear before
you on behalf of the Administration to discuss the Head Start Program which is
cclebrating its Twentieth Anniversary this year. Accempanying me is Clennie H.
Murphy, Acting Associate Commissioner, Head Start Bureau.
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.In February 1965, a panel of experts, chaired by Dr. Robert Cooke of Johns Hop-
kins University, made recommendations that become a blueprint for Head Start.
They stated that “There is considerable evidence that the early years of childhood
are the most critical in the poverty cycle. During these years the creation of learn-
ing patterns, emotional development and_ the formation of individual expectations
and aspirations take place at a very rapid pace. For the child of poverty, there are
clearly observable deficiencies which lay the foundation for a pattern of failure, and
thus a pattern of poverty, throughout the child’s entire life.” They concluded that
special programs could be devised to improve both the opportunities and achieve-
ments of children living in poverty and noted, “It is clear that successful rrograms
of this type must be comprehensive, involving activities generally associated with
the fields of health, social services, and education and they must be tailored to the
needs of the individual community and the individual child.”

The objectives of Head Start were defined as:

(a) Improving the child’s physical health and physical abilities.

(b) Helping the emotional and social development of the child by encouraging self-
confidence, spontaneity, curiosity, and self-discipline.

(¢) Improving the child’s mental processes and skills with particular attention to
conceptual and verbal skills. ’

(d) Establishing patterns and expectations of .success for the child which will
create a climate of confidence for his future learning efforts.

(e) Increasing the child's capacity to relate positively to family members and
others while at the same time strengthening the family’s ability to relate positively
to the child and his problems. .

(f) Developing in the child and his family a responsible attitude toward society,
and fostering constructive opportunities for society to work together with the poor
in solving their problems.

} Increasing the sense of dignity and self-worth within the child and his family.
enty years later, these remain the objectives of Head Start.

Studies l{ave shown that Head Start is an effective vehicle for providing the serv-
ices necessary to narrow the gap between impoverished children and their more ad-
vantaged peers. Head Start, in the past twenty years, has provided comprehensive
early childhood development services to over 9.1 million children and improved the

uality of life for these children and their families, the program has fostered the

evelopment of children and enabled them to deal more effectively with both their
present environment and later responsibilities in school and community life.

Head Start has also had a positive impact on families and communities. Parents
of Head Start children participate as volunteers in the classroom, as partners with
the professional staff in making decisions about their local program, and as recipi-
ents of social services, child development information, and other related services as
they request. Many parents and other low-income Head Start staff have been able
to rise out of poverty through training supported by the dprogram. Thousands have
earned college credits or completed degrees in early child development and related
fields and are now child care resources themselves.

In the past five years, Head Start has provided comprehensive child development
services to 2,092,300 children. The budget has increased from almost $819 million in
FY 1981 to $1,075 million in FY 1985. During this period enrollment in the program
has grown from 387,300 to 452,100; and specific steps have been taken to improve
the quality of services provided. For example, classroom size has been reduce(sJ and
saiaries have been raised to attract and hold qualified teachers. .

Head Start continues to provide ctxality services to the children and families it
serves. One hundred percent of the children in the progam at least 90 days received
medical screenings; 96 percent of those identified as needing medical treatment re-
ceived it. Ninety-five percent of the children enrolled at least 90 days received
dental exams and 96 percent of those identified as needing dental treatment re-
ceived it. Ninety-five percent of all Head Start children are either fully immunjzed
or up to date in thelr immunizations. Ninety-six ,l)‘ercent of Head Start families
identified as needin%lsocial services received them. Thirty percent of the classroom
staff in Head Start have either degrees in early childhood education or have been
awarded the Child Development Associate credential. Head Start, in addition, pro-
vides social services to the more then twelve percent of its children who have been
professionally diagnosed as handicapped.

Grants to carry out Head Start programs are awarded to public and private non-
profit agencies, Head Stort's legislation includes a formula which determines mini-
mum Staté allocations. The two factors in the formula are the relative number ¢
poor children and the number of recipients of Aid to Families with Dependent Chil-
dren in each State as comnpuared lo al} States,
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1 would like to outline briefly for this Committee a few areas in which program
initiatives will be undertaken during Fiscal Year 1986,

A management initiative to analyze costs and improve the efficiency of programs,

which became operational in Fiscal Year 1984, will continue to be utilized in Fiscal
Year 1986. Grantees have identified savings through the use of this management
analysis and utilized these savings to increase program quality and increase enroll-
ment.
In Fiscal Year 1986, there will be continued emphasis on enrolling children with
handicaps, including those with severe or multiple handicaps. We will assure that
Head Start continues to provide enrollment opportunities for handicapped children
well in excess of the ten percent required by law.

A number of demonstration and evaluation projects, begun in Fiscal Year 1985,
are being continued in Fiscal Year 1986. These projects are intended to develop and
test strategies for increasing social and economic self-sufficiency among families and
communities served by Head Start and for improving the efficiency and effective-
ness of Head Start and for improving the efficiency and effectiveness of Head Start
services. The ultimate goal of this effort is to develop and transfer effective technol-
ogies to the local Head Start and child care communities.

In order to assure that local projects are equipped to deal with the special devel-
opmental needs of handicapped children, a network or Resource Access Profects
(RAPtseL;vill continue to provide special training and technical assistance to the local
grantees.

We will continue our commitment to parent involvement in Head Start and will
continue to emphasize the role of the parents as the primary educator of their chil-
dren. In order to focus special attention on this I have established a national task
force of parent and program representatives to recommend ways in which parent
involvement in Head Start can be strengthened.

A variety of training and technical assistance activities are being directed toward
assisting local projects in meeting program pe-tformance standards in comnonent
areas such as education, social services, parent involvement, and health services.
Services are being delivered in part through a network of training and technical as-
sistance providers which is accountable to local Head Start projects; and in part
through the direct fundin% of local program to allow them to purchase training and
technical assistance directly.

Mr, Chairman, in closing, I would like to reaffirm to you and the other Members
of the Committee, the commitment of the Office of Human Development Services
and the Administration for Children, Youth and Families to continue providing
{pgh quality, efficient and responsive services to Head Start children and their fami-
ies.

I thank you for the opportunity to testify today before this Committee, and will be
pleased to answer any questions that you might have.

Mr. Kipee. Thank you very much for your testimony. It's
always a pleasure to have you with us.

I have u few questions. The Department issued proposed regula-
tions on April 3 requiring local Head Start directors to run State
and national criminal background checks on job applicants to help
prevent sexual abuse of children. What is the status now of those
proposed regulations? And how many and what kind of comments
were received on them? Does the Department currently provide
agy ix;formation and guidance to local programs regarding possible
abuse?

Ms. LiviNngstoN. Yes. We received 79 letters, 58 of them from
Head Start grantees. The comments were unanimous in their sup-
port of interviews and reference checks for prospective employees.
But a large percentage were concerned about the requirement for
criminal record checks based on two things: the cost and the ques-
tion of whether they really are efficient. Our rule making proce-
dure is moving along. We are about ready to send that rule out. So,
we will be continuing to work on that.

Basically what we are saying 18, on the criminal record checks
that they can only do that if it's in concert with their State laws.
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Sixteen States have provision for thein to work through their law
enforcement agencies to the FBIL. We can’t mandate if where that
apparatus is not in place.

Mr. KiLpee. We have read of abuses in some early chiidhood pro-
grams, various programs throughout the country. Have there been
any incidents of abuse in Head Start Programs, sexual abuse of
children?

Ms. LiviNgsTON. No, no documented.

Mr. KiLpee. No documented incidents?

Ms. LivingsToN. No documented cases in Head Start.

I think one of the many advantages that we have is that our pro-
gram is so closely monitored. We have specific rules for how things
operate. Our people are very well trained. We have a whole system
in the local centers for interviewing staff and checking their refer-
ences, not so much the criminal aspect of it specifically but just
generally their references and previous employment. We have just
been able to keep on top of that issue very effectively so far.

Plus, another issue th«t is important, it is sort of implicit in the
way Head Start operates is, the parents are in and out of the cen-
ters all the time. Maybe not every parent, but there are always
some parents there. And that’s one of the guidelines to people
when they want te make sure their children are safe, is to drop in
from time to time unannounced. This is happening a lot in Head
Start. I think that helps a lot, too.

Mr. KiLpee. It's not a question of parents dumping children
there, Head Start parents are involved themselves.

Ms. LivingsToN. Yes, they are very invclved.

Mr. KiLpee. Have you reached a decision on whether you will
continue to fund the 18 regional training and technical assistance
centers? When is your report due on the effectiveress of direct
local funding for training and technical assistance? Can yo tell us
what you have found so far?

Ms. LiviNgsTON. We fund 10 regional support grants plus an-
other 1 for the Indian and migrant programs. At the moment we
are still funding those. We anticipate that—that issue is under
review in the agency, but at the moment we are still operating that
way.

Mr. KiLpEE. At the present time, you will continue these centers?

Ms. LiviNgsToN. Right.

We have an internal roport that is coming up in February. Our
present plan is a minimum of through June 1986.

Mr. Kipee. What is the average rate of staff turnover in the
Head Start Program? Do you have any data on that?

Ms. LiviNGsTON. About 19 percent.

Mr. KiLpee. What can be done on the Federal level, what can be
done perhaps in our reauthorization to help keep qualified staff?

Ms. LivINGSTON. Some of the things we are doing, we have—I
couldn’t in all honesty say we have a full-blown salary study un-
derway, but we are looking through our cost analysis information,
what programs across the country have salary schedules where
there is room for an employee to move up a little bit incrementally
after a certain amount of more experience or another degree. We
are trying to encourage that that be done across the country so
that employees have something to look forward to.

12
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Mr. KiLpee. Do you have any longevity factor?

Ms. LivinGgsTON. Yes. For those centers that have that kind of a
program, there usually is. Sometimes they top out rather quickly.
You know, the scale sometimes is not as long as it, say, is in the
Federal Gove nment, where we have, I think, 10 or 12 steps in our
salary schedu.e, sometimes shorter in Iiead Start because they are
more limited ir how far they can go. But we are encouraging that
process.

Mr. KiLpEe. This is not a reauthorization hearing, so I ask this
next question with that in mind; perhaps you will bear that in
mind as you respond, too.

Assistant Secretary Dorcas Hardy indicated during the full Edu-
cation and Labor Committee’s budget hearings on February 28 of
this year and again in a recent interview that, after requesting
level funding for fiscal year 1986, the Department may consider
seeking an increase in funds for Head Start for fiscal year 1987.
Can you speculate at this time what the priorities will be if addi-
tional funding were to be provided?

Mr. MurpHY. Mr. Chairman, we have been discussing contiruing
the 6process of cost analysis and being more efficient. In fiscal year
1986, as the Commissioner has mentioned, we will be looking at the
local programs and how they put in salary differential scales, a
system for minimizir.. - turnover in the Head Start Program. And in
some cases the turnover is a plus, because, in effect, we see our-
selves as leaders in the community in the whole child care area.
These in'lividuals have an opportunity to move in, up, and out,
which is one of the parts of the theory. However, we cannot neces-
sarily support wholesale leaving of the Head Start Program.

But with our 1986 managemeat effort, if we were to come for-

ward and ask for increases in 1987, we would be looking at the
areas of the greatest unmet neea in the countx;y. We would be en-
er

couraging local ﬁrograms to set up salary differential scales. We
are working with local programs to give incentives to employees
who do well and go on to train. We are looking at the possibilities
of making a minimum amount of—or setting a standard which will
set minimum amounts of days, weeks, or months to be in Head
Start Program duration.

All of these things we will consider. We have not at this point
decided which of those will take priority. And I think a lot of that
depends on our management work in 1986.

Mr. KiLpee. What kind of information do you have on the impact
of the so-called insurance crisis on the Head Start centers? How
many programs have had policies canceled or not renewed? How
many, for example, are experiencing significant rate increases? We
get some anecdotal information on this. Does the Department have
any recommendations how to handle this insurance problem?

Ms. LivingstoN. We diin’t have a specific number of programs
that are having that prcblem. We are getting our information a
little bit in bits and pieces, too. We know that sonie programs have
experienced two- and threefold increases. In some c..5es we suspect
that piograms may have been underinsured a little bit to begin
with. But it’s kind of a mix. The results we are seeing are mixed.

What we are trying to do is get information out to the grantees
to the best that we can. From what we are able to find out, there
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are some organizations, including the Head Start Association, col-
laborating on kind ¢f a study of this whole situation. Ve are work-
ing with them and sharing information back and forth and trying
to get what we can out to the grantees.

Mr. Kitpee. Does the Department have any plans to take any
action or make any recommendations on the question of the Head
Start employees who draw unemployment compensation during the
summer months, when they do plan to come back to their jobs in
September? Has that been discussed. Do you have any recommen-
dations on that?

Ms. LiviNGsTON. Yes, it has been discussed extensively since the
IG’s report came out. We know there is a great deal of concern on
the part of the grantees as to what the dollar impact will be for
their staff. On the other hand, we want to do the right thing in
terms of the law. We are in the process of sending out a letter to
the grantees soliciting some information on what their costs are for
unemployment, how many people in their programs use it. We are
going to use that information to try to evaluate the situation and
come iit with some recommendations a little further down the road.

We are sensitive to the problem, but we are also concerned about
the increase in unemployment insurance costs to the grantees and
some of the issues of people using unemployment when they are
really not employed in the technical sense. We have had cases
where—most of the cases are using it during the summer where
they’re just off because there is no program. But we also have ex-
amples where employees have used it for Christmas vacation. The
IG’s concern was the appropriateness of things like that.

We are trying to get a handle on what the problem is and how
big it is. Then we are going ‘o proceed from there. And th> assist-
ant secretary, of course, is very concerned about it.

Mr. Kipee. You have several task forces looking into specific
program areas in Head Start such as parent involvement, class
size, and the hours of program operation. Can you describe to us
your process, the composition of those panels, and what are you
finding through those panels? Do you plan to issue regulations in
those areas?

Ms. LiviNgsToN. I will take the parent involvement one first be-
cause that I ap{)ointed last springl, and that is vegvy dear to my
heart, if you will forgive my prejudice in that area. We have about
12 people who represent parents, Head Start directors, one of our
regional staff, our in-house staff, and people from all the different
programs, the migrant, Indian, and regular Head Start, plus all the
associations that make up the Head Start Association. We met
once in July. We are meeting again next month in connection with
the Nutional Parent Association meeting in Grand Junction. We
will probably meet again in the early spring.

"Nhat we are trying to do is take a look at everything we do in
parent involvement, look at the positives and the negatives, and
put it all together and figure out how we can make the program
stronger. When I first announced this program last April in Puerto
Rico, I was approached hy a newspaper reporter who said: Commis-
sioner, if Head Start is so famous for its parent involvement, why
do you have to study it? And we just feel that 20 years have now

1
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gone by. We know that parent involvement has worked. We also
know it can be better. So, that is what we are aiming for.

I don’t see a major shakeup, but I do see us being able to figure
out ways tc do a little better.

On some of the other issues, not all of them involve task forces,
We are working internally on studies in a number of areas, some of
which you mentioned: class size; the program option, which i3
which way a center sets up its Head Start Program; home based or
center based or a combination, and so forth; hours of operation; the
length of the school year; the unemployment and liability insur-
ance issues; grantee selection; grantee appeal process; staff selec-
tion; criminal record checks; enrollment; and attendance.

We are basically looking at as many of them as we can in a sta-
tistical sense, efficiency sei,», and management sense. We are
{,rymcgu to come up with recommendations during the school year

asically.

Mr. MurpHY. Mr. Chairman, you may or may not know that
Head Start folks out there are one of the most active and vocal
group when you start working with vhe local program. So, I want
to assure you that, as we look at each one of these policies, we will
be developing position papers, having discussions, having more dis-
cussions, and even more discussions before we issue any policy.

Mr. Kipge. There is an effective network out there.

Mr. MurpHy. Yes, that’s right. .

It is important after 20 years to take a real look at the program.
I think that we want the same definition of Head Start all over the
country. We may, however, have different ways of delivering those
services to the local community. But we do want it to be Head
Start. And that's why we saw a need to look at these areas.

We continue to add to this list as other issues come up. I mean,
liability insurance was not a major issue when we put this togeth-
er. Unemployment insurance was not a major issue when we put
this together. So, that list will continue to grow. We will continue
to work on those problems over the next 2 or 3 years,

Mr. KiLbeg. Thank you very much.

Carol, do you have any questions from the minority?

Ms. LamMB. No, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Kipge. I appreciate your coming here again today and an-
swering very candidly and clearly our questions. We may have
other questions we want to submit to you in writing. Of course, we
can always have informal contacts. We are serving the same kids
out there. We are in different branches of government but we are
in the same government and it’s the same kids. I do appreciate
your continued cooperation and your good attitude toward this sub-
committee.

Ms. LivingstoN. Thanks very much for having us. We appreciate
it

"Mr. K1oEE, Thank you very much.

Our next witness is Dr. Marilyn M. Smith, executive director,
N;té:ma]géssociation for the Education of Young Children, of Wash-
ington, DC.




12

STATEMENT OF MARILYN M. SMITH, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NA-
TIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR THE EDUCATION OF YOUNG CHIL-
DREN, ACCOMPANIED BY DEBORAH PHILLIPS

Ms. SmitH. Chairman Kildee, I thank you for the opportunity to
testify today about the Head Start Program. My name is Marilyn
Smith. I am the executive director of the National Association for
the Education of Young Children, a 60-year-old organization whose
main purpose is to insure the quality of the care and education
available to this Nation’s young children. The way we work is
through membership. We now have over 47,600 members. They
consist of people working directly with children, researchers, train-
ers, and so forth.

I want to begin by noting how encouraging it is for us as a mem-
bership organization with this purpose to hear the opening re-
marks you make, to know your values and your beliefs about the
importance of this Nation’s young children. It is encouraging to
know that we do have a committee in this Congress with which we
can work to further the good educational and care programs that
we know all children need for their future.

I will direct all of my comments today to one issue. That is the
quality and training of the staff in Head Start. NAEYC chooses to
emphasize this issue because this is the best route to achieving a
head start for young children participating in this program. That is
to ensure that 'he staff are qualified, that there are enough of
them, and that they are compensated and valued for this vital serv-
ice that they provide.

One of the most consistent findings of research on the outcomes
of early childhood programs is that positive developinental out-
comes accrue to children in programs staffed with adequate num-
bers of adults trained in the special skills required of early child-
hood teachers. The early childhood program can be filled with the
most advanced educational materials, but without an adult who
can guide the learning process, the materials are an empty prom-
ise. The staff determine the quality of the day-to-day experiences of
the children in Head Start. These experiences, social, physical, cog-
nitive, and emotional, are what children carry with them when
they gr=ate from Head Start.

he s. . ~ing of concerns about child abuse in child care settings
at this ti 2 last year, and the recent withdrawal of insurance com-
panies from the child care market have also highlighted the vital
need to staff early childhood programs with trained and dedicated
teachers. The teacher is the cornerstone of any attempt to insure
the protection and nurturance of our children in early childhood
programs, for it is the staff who translate standards of quality into
daily practices that enable children to thrive.

I want to quickly summarize four jssues which must be ad-
dressed as we look at how to ensure high quality teaching staff in
this Nation’s Head Start Program. All four of them would be
known to us by common sense, but it is very important to empha-
size that we do have research findings that have identified these
components as making a difference in a program that actually
helps children thrive and grow.
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First, the quality of the teacher’s verbal interactions with chil-
dren is directly tied with research evidence to the growth that the
children actually achieve during their period in the program. This
in turn, of course, is clearly identified with the specialized training
that these teachers have to provide the kind of verbal interactions.
It is also tied to the kind of adult-child ratios that enable the teach-
er to have this individual interaction with children at a very vul
nerable geriod in their language and cognitive development.

Second, group size and ratios are extremely important to the
quality of the program, primarily insofar as they constraint the
adult’s ability to interact meaningfully with children. There are
limits to what even the most talented teacher can accomplish with
large groups of children and minimal assistance. It is of concern
that the number of children in Head Start classrooms has been in-
creasing and that there are fewer adults to work with the.n. When
Head Start began in the mid-1960’s and through the mid-1970’s,
typically you would find always the ability to have one adult work-
ing with agproximately five children. There was a teacher, an as-
sistant, and a volunteer consistently in groups of approximately 15
children. Our society, as we all know, has changed d‘x)'astically. One
of the things that has happened is that those volunteers are really
very difficult to find in these days. The women are at work in the
work force and are not there to volunteer.

The other thing that has happened is, of course, the CETA funds
were dropped. We dropped approximately 6,000 volunteers paid
through CETA funds that were working in the Head Start Pro-
grams. So, now we find an average of 18 or more in a group, up to
20 and more in a ﬁroup. Very often it means there is a teacher and
an assistant, which means 1 to 9, or 1 to 10. That drastically affects
the quality of the program that can be provided for these very
young children.

The third component is the stability of the staff. This is also im-
portant to the quality of the program because obviously a teacher
» 4st be in a program over a period of time in order to get to know
tnat child, that child’s needs, to develop a program for that child,
and to work with the family.

The fourth component, and the strongest one, is the specialized
training in child development and early education, which has been
shown repeatedly to affect children’s social and cognitive gains in
early chiidhood programs.

Training has three major benefits. It instructs adults in the spe-
cial skills that a1~ required of excellent teachers. It mekes the job
of early education easier for adults. And it is a clear demonstration
of the individual’'s commitment to the early childhood profession.

At this point in my remarks, I want to describe two initiatives in
which the early childhood profession is involved. Both of these ini-
tiatives are designed to strengthen the quality of the early child-
hood programs and particularly the quality of the staff.

The first is a credentialing program for individuals who work in
centers and schools for children. It is called the Child Development
Associate Credentialing Program. It is in its 11th year. We now
have 17,000 credentialed child development associates [CDA’s] pro-
viding specialized training in Head Start and other early childhood
programs. A unique and powerful component of the CDA Program

55-926 0 - 86 ~ 2 1 i
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is the fact that it is a competency based assessment of the candi-
date’s actual work with children observed in the classroom.

Your credentials in this country are traditionally given for com-
pleting a certain number of classes rather than given on the basis
of being able to demonstrate in practice that one can practice what
they have learned in classrooms. Both the CDA training program
and the CDA assessment process have been tailored to the very
specific responsibilities of early childhood staff. This extremely suc-
cessful competency based training and assessment system has re-
cently been expanded so that now they have the capacity to assess
and credential home visitors, care givers of infants and toddlers,
and family day care providers.

We hope that the funding will be available so that these pro-
grams can expand rapidly.

In the context of speaking about CDA, we want to commend the
Administration for Children, Youth, and Families’ attention to
ways of increasing the number of qualified staff teaching in Head
Start Programs. Specifically, they are now going to require that
each Head Start Program has at least one qualified adult with an
early childhood degree or CDA credential by 1990. They are also
attempting to enter into an agreement with the Department of
Labor to access Job Training and Partnership Act funds for the
training of child care providers including Head Start staff. NAEYC
urges this committee to support those efforts.

The second initiative that I want to mention is very new. In fact,
after 4 years of development at NAEYC, this new program I will
talk about has been operational for less than 3 months. Yet, in my
view, it holds a promise for improving child care programs and
early childhood programs in this Nation far more than any initia-
tive that I know of.

It focuses on the entire program, the school, the center, and it
offers an accreditation for programs that go through a self-study
process, a self-study that involves not only every teacher but in-
volves the parents in evaluating that program. Based on that self-
study, the program takey the initiative to make improvements and
then voluntarily they put themselves forward for an accreditecion
if they can demonstrate with observers there their practice of these
high quelity criteria.

We are extremely heartened bg the acceptance of the field of thic
program that we have initiated. So many programs have never
stopped to do a self-evaluation, self-study. We have now provided
the materials and the components and the support systems for
them to do that process. They are extremely involved and begin-
ning to make improvements.

The relationship of this to Head Start is interesting. Again, it’s
voluntary. But we already know that many Head Start Programs
are sending for materials. They are asking for assistance to pilot
using this program to examine their own educational component.

will close my remarks by outlining four ways in which these
efforts can be enhanced and extended through the support of the
U.S. Congress.

First and foremost, adequate funding for Head Start is critical.
In recent years, although Head Start funds have been protected
from budget cuts, cutbacks in the support programs on which Head
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_ Start relies have resulted in a substantial crosion of resources from
Head Start. It must be recognized that Head Start does not operate
in isolation from other programs such as title XX and the Child
Care Food Program, or the CETA Program that I mentioned. These
other programs require the same enthusiastic support that Head
Start has earned.

Second, I urge the committee to protect chapter 1 of the Elemen-
tary and Secondary Education Act from budget cuts. This compen-
satory education is critical for low-income children once they reach
the elementary school grades.

Head Start is well recognized for the cognitive fains made by the
children it has served, but it cannot be expected to inoculate chil-
dren forever from the adverse effects of subsequence inadequate
learning environments. These children require and deserve a con-
tinuing investment of educational resources.

Third, I urge members of this committee to pass the three sec-
tions of the Child Care Opportunities for Families Act of 1985 that
are within its jurisdiction: the scholarship program for the child de-
velopment associate credential that will remove barriers to partici-
pation by low-income individuals; training and technical assistance
for family day care providers, the most commonly used form of
child care in this country; and the demonstration grants to create a
school based early childhood education and child care program for
4-year-olds, designed specifically to meet the needs of working par-
ents, including many of those currently served by Head Start.

The importance of supElementing part-day programs has recent-
ly been highlighted by the latest summary of Head Start evalua-
tions: 6- to 8-hour Head Start days are related to markedly higher
immediate cognitive effects than are 2%- to 5-hour sessions.

Fourth, greater attention needs to be paid to the benefits and sal-
aries offered to Head Start teachers as well as to turnover rates
among these teachers. The staff in Head Start Programs adminis-
tered by community action agencies are paid about two-thirds of
the salaries paid to staff in school-based Head Start Programs, yet
the responsibilities are the same. In almost all professions, staff are
rewarded for demonstrated commitment and skill. This should hold
true for early childhood staff. We recommend that salary schedules
based on demonstrated appropriate skills in working with young
children, such as that offered by the CDA credential, be established
for Head Start staff, thereby {ending an additional incentive for
teachers to participate voluntarily in training and other profession-
al development opportunity.

The current interest in quality care that has surfaced among

arents, policymakers, and professionals is a very positive sign.

here is a_growing recognition that early childhood education as
exemplified by Head Start can make a substantial difference in the
lives of children and that the magnitude of this difference depends
on the quality of the care and education that the children receive.
Staff lie at the center of the debate about quality, their expertise,
their numbers, their stability, and their training.

NAEYC looks forward to working with this committee to ensure
that these adults, who share child reaiing responsibilities with over
half of all parents, are equipped and rewarded for their efforts to
provide the best head start possible for our Nation’s children.
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[The prepared statement of Marilyn Smith follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MARILYN M. SMiTH, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION FOR THE EpUCATION OF YOUNG CHILDREN

Mr. Chairman, thank you for this opportunity to testify before this committee
about the Head Start Program. My name is Marilyn Smith. I am the Executive Di-
rector of the National Association for the Education of Young Children. NAEYCis a
60-year old organization whose purpose is to assure that children receive high 3ual-
ity care and education during their earliest years. Our membership now stands at
47,000, representing professionals who work in all facets of early education and
care—teachers, researchers, advocates, and parents.

This is a particularly significant hearing, coming as it does during Head Start’s
20th anniversary year. This is an opportune time to review and celebrate Head
Start’s many successes and to shape a future for this program that will assure its
continued record of achievement. I applaud this committee for mapping out, in ad-
vance of Head Start’s reauthorization a set of issues that can guide all of us as we
launch Head Start on its third decade.

I will direct my comments {oday to one issue—the quality and training of the
staff in Head Start. I choose to emphasize this issue because the best route to qual-
ity care isto assure that early childhood staff are qualified, that there are enough of
them, and that they are compensated and valued for the vital service they provide.

One of the most consistent findings of research is that positive developmental out-
comes accrue to children in programs staffed with adequate numbers of adults
trained in the special skills required of early childhood teachers. The early child-
hood program can be filled with the most advanced educational materials, but with-
out an adult who can guide the learning process, the materials are an empty prom-
ise. The staff determine the quality of the day-to-day experiences of the children in
Head Start, and these experiences—social, physical, cognitive, emotional—are what
children carry with them when they graduate from Head Start.

The surfacing of concerns about child abuse in child care settings at this time last
ear, and the recent withdrawal of insurance companies from the child care market
ave also highlighted the vital need to staff early childhood programs with trained

and dedicated teachers. The teacher is the cornerstone of angv attempt to assure the
protection and nurturance of our children in early childhood programs, for it is the
s}tIaff who translate standards of quality into daily practices that enable children to
thrive,

Unfortunately, much of the publicity around these issues has engendered a puni-
tive and suspicious attitude toward child care staff. I hope today that we can take
the renewed appreciation of the significance of early childhood staff and translate it
into constructive steps to assure quality education and care, rather than to merely
prevent the hiring of unqualified staff,

Even within the Head Start program, proposed rules issued last July call for
criminal record checks and written declarations listing all criminal arrests and
charges related to child abuse. While this may keep the bad out, what is being done
to keep the good in? We cannot stor with simply preventing harm, but must take
real steps to attract and retain excellent early childhood teachers. .

What is it about the teaching staff that is important? The research evidence is
clearon this. First, the quality of their verbal interactions with children is extreme-
ly important. It is a real skill to take a child’s straightforward question and respond
with an answer that will stretch the child’s thinking one step beyond where she is.
The very best teachers are able to transform the simplest tasks into an opportunity
to learn or to spark the child’s curiosity, and this does not just come naturally.

Second, group size and ratios are very important, primarily insofar as they con-
strain the adults’ ability to interact meaningfully witg children. There are limits to
what even the most talented teacher can accomplish with large groups of children
and minimal assistance. The National Day Care Study recommends group sizes
based on actual attendance no larger than 16 and ratios of 1 adult to 8 children for
4 year olds. Beyond these limits, the demonstrated benefits to children drop off—
something we cannot afford in Head Start. . .

Third, the stability of the staff has received less attentjon, but is no less impor-
tant, A teacher’s effectiveness increases with her knowledge of each child’s special
needs, interests, and concerns. Equally important is her growing relationship with
each child’s parents. Finally, children get attached to their teachers. Particularly
for children from otherwise chaotic or unpredictable environments, even a single,
dependable, caring adult, can make the difference between a child who thrives and
a child who falters.
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Turnover of early childhood staff is intolerably high. We also know that salaries
and working conditions are cited by early childhood staff as the major determinants
of their interest in staying in this field. They love the rewards and challenges of
working with young children, but cannot meet the basic needs of their own familie
on the meager salaries they receive. At a minimum, it is critical for salaries to bx
linked to a teacher’s demonstrated skill in the classroom.

Fourth, specialized training in child development and early education has been
shown repeatedly to affect children’s social and cognitive gains in early childhood
programs. Training appears to have three major benefits. First, it instructs adults in
the special skills that are required of excellent teachers. Working with children in
groups entails special challenges, such as retaining the attention span of children
with different abilities and interests, and promoting positive social interaction.
Skills in working with parents are also a vital part of teacher training. Second, spe-
cialized training makes the job of early education easier for adults, thereby render-
ing this career more enjoyable and more rewarding. Third, it is a clear demonstra-
tion of an individual’s commitment to the early childhood profession. Just imagine
the difference between requiring criminal ID checks and requiring a demonstrated
commitment to acquiring teaching skills. Many urqualified staff will have clean
records, but few child abusers will have devoted several years to tcacher educstion.

As the evidence hag accumulated about these four components of quality staff-
ing—instructive verbal interactions, optimal group sizes and ratios, stability, and
specialized training—the early childhood profession has made major strides to trans-
late this knowledge into practice.

The Child Development Associate credentialing program stands as a centerpiece
of the field’s efforts to provide high quality care to young children. This program,
now in its 11th year, provides specialized training to Head Start and other early
childhood staff. The training culminates in a competency-based assessment of the
candidate’s actual work with children as observed in the classroom.

The specific features of the training program and the assessment process have
been tailored to the responsibilities of early childhood staff. They are designed to
promote the hands-on learning and assessment of teaching skills in the classroom
where they are practiced, rather than removed from the daily demands of teaching
goung children. Today, nearly 17,000 individuals have earned the CDA credential,

ringing high quality care to more than one-half million young children. For the
vast majority of these individuals, this was the only training program available to
them. The value of the credential in assuring high quality staffing, is demonstrated
by the fact that 60% of the states have included the CDA credential in their child
care licensing provisions. And, the CDA Program has expanded to assess and cre-
dpimi-?jl Home Visitors, Caregivers of Infants and Toddlers, and Family Day Care
oviders.

The Administration for Children, Youth and Families, which administers the
Head Start program, has made two significant commitments to increasing the
number of qualified staff teaching in Head Start programs. They will require that
each Head Start program has at least one qualified adult with an early childhood
degree or CDA credential by 1990. They will also seek to enter into an agreement
with the Department of Labor to access Job Training and Partnership Act (JTPA)
funds for the training of child care providers, including Head Start staff. I urge this
committee to support these efforts.

At the request of ACYF, NAEYC has assumed responsibility for the ongoing ad-
ministration and refinement of the CDA program. We are honored by the trust in
NAEYC that this action demonstrates and welcome this ommrtunity to act on our
conviction that quality staff create quality programs for children.

has also just launched a national effort to piomote high quality child
care through a national, voluntary accreditation system for child care centers—the
National Academy of Early Childhood Programs. The purpose of this project is to
support the provision of high quality child care by the early childhood profession cn
a voluntary basis. We believed that given a set of concrete goals or standards, a
structure that would support programs’ efforts to make improvements, and a means
of recognizing programs that achieved the goals, the early childhood field would
take the initiative in upgrading our nation’s child care system. We were right!

At the heart of this initiative is a self-study process, guided by a set of high-qual-
ity standards, that is designed to provide program staff and parents with the skills
to participate, as partners, in the ongoing assessment and improvement of their
early childhood program. The criteria that define quality for the Academy reflect
the most current research and represent the consensus opinion of our nations’ ex-
perts in early childhood education, Not surprisingly, they place a great deal of em-
phasis on staff qualifications, training, hiring, and evaluation.
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The response of the field has been tremendous. Just since July, over 250 programs
from 36 states have applied to participate in the project, and applications are
coming in at a rate of 5 to 10 per day. Many Head Start programs are involved.
Several are piloting the use of the Accreditation Guidelines as a monitoring system
for the Head Start educational component. Clearly, the early childhood field is clam-
ouring to receive recognition for the high quality care that is already being provided
and to improve programs that require upgrading.

There are many ways in which these efforts can be enhanced and extended
through the support of the U.S. Congress. In the spirit of partnership, we will upon
the federal government to join with the ongoing efforts of the early childhood pro-
fession through the following actions.

First and foremost, adequate funding for Head Start is critical. Head Start funds
contribute to the Child Development Associate program, enabling us to keep the
costs to the participants within an affordable range. In recent years, although direct
Head Start funds have been protected from budget cuts, cutbacks in the support
programs on which Head Start relies—Title XX and the Child Care Food Program,
for example—have resulted in a substantial erosion of resources from Head Start. It
must be recognized that Head Start does not operate in isolation from other pro-

ams, and these other programs require the same enthusiastic support that Head

tart has earned.

Second, I urge the committee to protect Chapter 1 of the Elementary and Second-
ary Education Act from budget cuts. This compensatory education program serves
low-income children—the same target population for Head Start—once they reach
the elementary school grades. The Department of Education, in its aunual reports,
has repeatedly documented the success of the Chapter I programs in promoting and
sustaining the educational gains made by low-income children. While Head Start is
well recoznized for the cognitive gains made by the children it has served, it cannot
be expected to innoculate children forever from the adverse effects of subsequent
inadequate learning environments. These children require and deserve a continuing
investment of educational resources. This is the purpose of Chapter I. It needs your
support just as much as Head Start.

Third, I urge members of this committee to pass the three sections of the Child
Care Opfortunities for Families Act of 1985 that are within its jurisdiction: (1) the
scholarship program for the Child Development Associate credential that will
remove barriers to participation by low-income individuals (2) training and technical
assistance for family day care providers—the most commonly used from of child
care in this country, and (3) the demonstration grants to create school-based early
childhood education and child care programs for 4 year olds, designed specifically to
meet the needs of working parents, including many of those currently served by
Head Start. The importance of supplementing part-day proerams has recently been
highlighted by the latest summary of Head Start evaluatious: “6 to 8 hour Head
Start days are related to markedly higher immediate cognitive effects than are 2.5
to 5 hour sessions.”

Fourth, greater attention needs to be paid to the benefits and salaries offered to
Head Start teachers, as well as to turnover rates among these teachers. The staff in
Head Start programs administered by Community Action Agencies are paid about
two-thirds of the salaries paid to staff in school-based Head Start programs, yet the
responsibilities are the same. Just as Head Start is a model program for the chil-
dren and families it serves, it should be a model program for the staff that provide
the backbone for Head Start’s successes. In almost all professions, staff are reward-
ed for demonstrated commitment and skill. This should hold true for early child-
hood staff. We recommend that salary schedules based on demonstrated, appropri-
ate skills in working with young children, such as that offered by the CDA creden-
tial, be established for Head Start staff, thereby lending an additional incentive for
providers to participate voluntarily in training and other professinal development
opportunities.

The current interest in quality care that has surfaced among parents, policymak-
ers, and professionals is a very positive sign. There 15 a growing recognition that
early childhood education, as examplified by Head Start, can make a substantial dif-
ference in the lives of children, and that the magnitude of this difference depends
on the quality of the care and education that the children receive. Staff lie at the
center of the debate about quality—their expertise, their numbers, their stability,
and their training. NAEYC looks forward to workin% with this committee to assure
that these adults, who share childrearing responsibilities with over half of all par-
ents, are equipped and rewarded for their efforts to provide the best care possible
for our nation’s children.
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Mr. KiLpee. Thank you very much, Dr. Smith.

Doctor, how did the National Association for the Education of
Young Children come to take over the administration of the Child
Development Associate Program? Can you tell us how that pro-
gram is being run now? And in your opinion will a national cen-
tralized CDA Program survive without Federal funding?

Ms. SmitH. NAEYC took over the administration and manage-
ment of the Child Development Associate Program on September 1,
after a period of 3 months of negotiations with the Administration
for Child, Youth, and Families. They came to us and to our govern-
ing board last April announcing that they had been unable to
renew a contract or to find a coatractor they could give the pro-
gram to. Their concern was that they wanted a professional asso-
ciation to take over the management. This was a very difficult
thing for us to examine and make decisions about, because we have
not been involved in any kind of Government grant contracts or
management of this kind of program.

i So, we took the time to look at it very carefully and did agree to
0 S9.

In terms of the next question, how we are doing the manage-
ment, one of the things that we insisted on was that no changes in
the program should be made for 1 year, that we needed to keep the
program operating as it has been operating and take a year to do a
very thorough analysis of ways in which it might be improved.

The third part of your question, could it ever sarvive without
Government funding, is a difficult one. That is one of the things we
will be looking at during this year.

The problem, as I know you understand it, is that we are serving
a population of teachers in these programs on a very, very low
salary schedule. To expect that population of people to carry the
full cost is very difficult, almost impossible, for a program that has
any substance to it in terms of a credentialing program.

What has happened over the years, there are fees now paid by
the individual CDA’s as they go through the system. But, of course,
for the most part in Head Start Programs, the program, through
that program budget, pays for that. What has happened, therefore,
is that the majority of our people in our child day care centers are
no longer able to go through the system because those day care
centers do not huve the funds to put into the program, and the in-
dividuals do not.

Mr. KiLpek. I imagine the Federal Government is getting quite a
bargain for its Federal funding for you to administer that program.
It is probably one of the better bargains that they find, certainly a
better barfain than Cap Weinberger gets when he buys Allen
wrenches, I am sure.

The National Association for the Education of Young Children
has done a lot of very valuable research on the impact of the insur-
ance industry’s withdrawal from providing liability cover%ge for
Head Start centers and other child care programs. What do you
think has caused this crisis in insurance for child care centers?

Ms. SmrtH. I would like Dr. Deborah Phillips, our director of our
child care information service, who has done all of that research, to
respond to that.
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Ms. PuiLLips. There are a couple of reasons that we are aware of.
Many derive from within the insurance industry itself, their per-
ception of going turough financial stresses themselves. There is a
debate about how legitimate that concern is but, needless to say,
it’s there.

The reason why child care programs and Head Start Programs
are among the lines of business that they are now scrutinizing as
presumably high risk has to do—and they admit this—with the
headlines about child sexual abuse in child care programs. They
know very little about child care. They are learning a lot. But they
get their information from the media. And the media coverage in
the last year has not been terribly positive. It doesn’t talk about
the success stories or about the field as a whole and the very high
quality care that is provided out there. And they are basing their
.}udgments now on fears of child abuse, not facts of child abuse but
ears.

Mr. KiLpee. In cases where Head Start maybe operates under
the aegis of another public body, such as a local board, does that
other body’s insurance cover the Head Start Program?

Ms. Puirrirs. I don’t know the ins and outs of insurance coverage
for Head Start. My understanding is that in czriain cases they are
covered under umbrella policies that the community action agen-
cies hold, or the schools. But I think that is an important question
to direct to the administration. I think it is critical to look very
carefully at how Head Start Programs are insured and how this
current crisis is affecting those programs. We don’t have a good in-
formation base on that specific segment of the problem.

Mr. KiLpee. We shoulé) make sure that there is not double insur-
ance where it is not needed. The insurance industry, I am sure, is a
very honorable profession, but in any profession you will find
people who will try to sell you something you don’t need. So, I
think we might want to look at that and see whether perhaps they
already have coverage through a local community action agency or
maybe a local public body under which the program operates.

Ms. PuiLuips. Even if they are covered through a community
action program, though, it doesn’t ensure that their insurance
won’t be affected by these current problems. Those agencies are
being affected as well as individual cﬁild care and Head Start Pro-
grams.

Mr. KiLpee. How serious do you really think the insurance prob-
lem is? Or is it that no one really knows, including the insurance
industry, how serious it is?

Ms. PHiLLips. I think we've just seen the tip of the iceberg. We
know of programs that have cI]osed because they can’t support the
higher insurance costs. It is a very serious problem for family day
care providers who just work on shoestring budgets.

It 1s also a serious problem for programs that rely on Federal
funds, whether they are a Head Start Program or a title XX pro-
gram, because they get a set budget. They can’t make up increased
insurance costs very easily without cutting into other aspects of the
program quality. We may see an erosion of qualitg because of this.

There was a national survey conducted by the Child Care Action
Campaign and the Child Care Information Exchange at the begin-
ning of the summer when we were just becoming aware of the

R4




21

scope of the problem. About 20 percent of all child care programs
responding—this covered family day care center based and head
starts, all different kinds—had received nonrenewals or cancella-
tions of their insurance altogether. About another 20 percent had
received exorbitant rate increases that they couldn’t afford. The av-
erage rate increase that emerged—this was in June—was 800 to
400 percent. At NAEYC we have consistently been receiving 200
calls a week from child care providers who are at their wits end.

So, I don’t think we can pay enough attention to this problem. It
seems a little far afield from child care. I never thought I would
have to learn as much as I have about insurance. But it is under-
mining many programs in this country.

Mr. KiLpee. You raised a good point there: You never knew how
much you would have to learn. I think that is a very honest and
accurate statement. With that in mind, what might we do to pro-
vide technical assistance to centers to determine their insurance
needs and how to get that coverage? Can we do something in the
technical assistance to help them on that?

Ms. Priiuips. I think there have been a couple of hearings al-
ready in Congress. I think just keeping that information coming in
and keeping it visible is critical so that the problem doesn’t appear
to be hidden. I also think the Congress coultr play a very important
role in working with the State insurance commissioners, turning to
them for information, alerting them about your concern about the
effects of this on programs that you fund. I think they’re an impor-
tant conduit.

I also think the Governors are. The insurance companies are
monitored, to the extent that they are monitored, at the State level
primarily. So, it makes it difficult to deal with in a national sense.
It requirc zumg back to those people at the States who have the
decisionmaking responsibilities. But I think Members of Congress
can play a critical role in coordinating and pulling together some
<f>f 't}ﬁose efforts at the State and keeping a dialog going back and
orth.

Mr. Kipee. Might it be helpful if the Head Start Programs
within a State were able to go together and approach an insurance
carrier and bargain?

Ms. PuiLiips. Absolutely.

Mr. KiLpEE. In the first place, not always the last place. Maybe if
they went together as a group and tried to secure some type of cov-
erage rather than each one going out and getting their own indi-
vidual protection, that might be an approach. Perhaps that is
something we might want to encourage in our actions down here.

Ms. PHiLLIPS. I think that would be excellent.

Mr. KiLpee. I think we have a vote coming up. We will see in a
minute here. It is a quorum call, I think.

I think what we will do is finish up this panel here and go over
and vote and cc ‘e back.

Ms. Lamb, do , »u have any questions you want to ask?

Ms. Lams. Very briefly.

Dr. Smith, 3- and 4-year-olds are eligible in the Head Start Pro-
gram. Is there a significant difference on the future development of
the child if they start at the 3-year-old age and are in the program
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for 2 years? Or will 1 year provide the same amount of assistance
for that child?

Ms. SmiTH. We believe so.

I was turning to Deborah to ask if there is some solid research
evidence studies for that.

Certainly individually when you look at programs and you see
what happens, remembering that a lot of it is working with the
family and the parents and helping them become better teaching
parents, certainly you can do so much more over a 2-year period
than you can over 1 year.

The other just very logical way to answer the question is know-
ing the development that is occurring with a 3-year-old, and if that
appropriate stimulation is not there, you are Jjust missing a very
critical time. Those are logical kinds of events. T am not sure there
is some solid research evidence that has compared those two.

Ms. Lams. Thank you.

Mr. KiLpEe. That is a good question. If you are able to pull to-
gether obljective data on ine difference there in the future and you
tc;';a(x)l supply that to this subcommittee, we would appreciate that,

Mr. KiLpEE. Before I go over to vote, I want to say one thing. My
wife and I have always been able to send our children to early
childhood programs. This is an area that I have been deeply inter-
ested in for a long, long time. When I was in th> State legislature, I
used to provide funding for Wilbur Cohen, who is dean of the edu-
cation school of the University of Michigan, to send one student a
year over to Switzerland to study early childhood education under
Piaget. That was my beginning. Then when my own children came
along, because we are middle class, because the taxpayers pay me a
very nice salary, very upper middle class—we were able to send
our children to early childhood programs.

I am just convinced that it was very, very helpful to their intel-
lectual, social, and emotional development. I guess what I want to
do as a Member of this Congress is to make sure that the ability to
do that should not depend upon the size of the wallet of the mother
or father. All society benefits when these children get that opportu-
nity, not just the individual but all of society benefits. Society
should have some concern for that.

I have always felt that, while I was grateful that I was able to do
that myself, I would like to be able to make that opportunity avail-
gble for all parents so they can get that early start for their chil-

ren.

At that, I think I will run over and vote. I will be right back.

[Recess.]

Mr. KiLpEe. We will reconvene now that I have cast my ballot
over there. It is really a kind of attendance vote ri%ht now.

Our next panel will consist of Ms. Charla Crowell, director of the
Southern Kentucky Head Start Program, Bowling Green, KY. She
has appeared before this committez before. I recall the time she
brought along a tremendous scrapbook which moved me a great
deal at that time. We have also Ms. Frankie B. King, parent in-
volvement coordinator, appearing for Ms. Nancy Spears, Heal
Start director, Alabama Council on Human Relations, Auburn, A";
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and Ms. Judith Fausey, Head Start directur, Danville Area School
Listrict, Danville, PA

I ain very pleased to have with us this morning the chairman of
the full Education and Labor Committee, the Honorable Augustus
Fawkins of California, an ex officio member of this subcommittee.
Mr. Hawkins, if you have a few words of wisdom for us here, I
would appreciate it very much.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, not really words of wisdom. 1 am very anx-
ious to listen to the panelists. We obviously are looking for some
guidance and advice from you. I am sure that, while the Far West
is not represented in this panel, the problem is still the same. We
are very, very anxious to make sure that this program continues.

I want to commend the chairman of the subcommittee for this
hearing. At the beginning of the session we tried to toss around the
idea of jurisdiction. One of the programs that I recall that Mr.
Kildee insisted on having in his subcommittee was the Head Start
Program. It was a toss between whether or not it would be in my
Subcommittee on Eiementary, Secondary and Vocational Education
or whether or not some of these programs would go into his com-
mittee. It wasn’t any great problem because I know of his dedica-
tion and his sympathies for the program.

Between the two of us and among you, we are greatly concerned
about the continuation of the program and especially at current
service levels. I don’t know whether or not you assume that, be-
cause this program has proved itself to be so successful, that it will
be continued. I hope that you will noc approach the problem with
that assumption. We have great threats being made to the pro-
gram. I think that these hearings will help to mobilize support for
the progrim. To that extent, we certainly want to commend those
of you who are tectifying today. I hope that you will carry the mes-
sage throughout. Probably some of this will even reach the Far
West and my district.

Thank you very much.

Mr. KiLpee. I'll be out in your district on the 25th for sure now,
Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. This is a commitment. One of the reasons why I
am here is because he’s goiag to come out and help us precarve
Head Start in Los Angeles.

Thank you.

Mr. KiLbee. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Ms. Crowell, our first witness, welcome back to Washington.

STATEMENTS OF CHARLA CROWELL, DIRECTOR, SOUTHERN
KENTUCKY HEAD START, BOWLING GREEN, KY; NANCY S.
SPEARS, PROGRAMS DIRECTOR OF THE ALABAMA COUNCIL ON
HUMAN RELATIONS, INC.,, PRESENTED BY FRANKIE B. KING,
PARENT INVOLVEMENT COORDINATOR; AND JUDITH A,
FAUSEY, DANVILLE AREA SCHOOL DISTRICT, DANVILLE, PA

Ms. CrowELL. Thank you, Congressman Kildee.

Congressman Hawkins, we are glad to have you join us. And Ms.
Lamb, we appreciate your interest as well. Congressman Kildee, we
are so happy to bave you as our chair and appreciate so much this




24

moriing your comments about Head Start and about children in
particular and your sincere interest in them.

I would also like to thank you for your very thorough staff and
how helpful they have been and to compliment them for their in-
terest in Head Start and their continuing support.

Mr. Kipee. Thank you very much.

Ms. CrowiLL. As Head Start celebrates its 20th anniversary, we
are happy to be back here today to tell you that Head Start works.
As it works, it pays dividends. Research reports from ag late as
Thursday, October 3 in USA Today laud the long-time contribution
that Head Start makes to the lives of children that are privileged
to attend. Specifically, Head Start graduates do better in school,
graduate from high school and college, get better jobs which puts
them in higher ‘ax brackets, and have a much lower crim= rate
than their peers who do not attend Head Start. Thus, these chil-
dren who have received an early investment in their lives are
ready, willing, and able to return the investment to their communi-

es.

Other research, the Perry Preschool project, conducted by the
High Scope Foundation, states that $7 are returned for every $1 in-
vested in preschool education. This makes Head Start one of the
best deals or one of the best bargains in town. .

While we have made our mistakes and had our growing pains
over the p-st 20 years, Head Start has emerged as a model in the
field of early chiﬁ'ihood education. In fact, Heed Start has led the
way, shown others how and been responsible for implementin
:inan innovative approaches to helping young children grow an

evelop.

In fact, Head Start has emerged as a business with an invest-
ment in the future. We need to treat it like a business, through
proper utilization of resources, through good management of per-
sonnel and programs, and by continually evaluating our efforts to
determine that we are using the best possible approach with our
children, our most valuable resource.

Head Start does have a successful history with many success sto-
rieg to its credit. Perhaps you have been privileged to hear—I am
sure you have—about specific examples of children and families
whose lives have been enriched and changed because someone in
Head Start cared about them and gave them a k.lping hand when
it was needed. But I would like to call to your attention today a
story that is not a success story. I am speaking of our Kead Start
staff, the people who. are in a position to have the most positive
impact on turning the poverty cycle arouni. We're keeping these
people in poverty. ’

A review of average salaries of 600 Head Start Programs
throughout the United States shows an average salary—this is for
six positions of people who work directly with the children—an av-
erage salary of 53,100 per year. These staff positions include teach-
ers, teacher asgistants, health aides, cooks, bus drivers, and social
service aides. Of the group surveged, teachers had the highest
salary but only an average of $8,300 per year. However, if this
person has as many as four people in their family, then they qual-
ify to be in the poverty level. Teacher assistants were in worse
shape than the teachers, with an average annual income of $5,600.
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These are the people in the classroom who are closest to the chil-
dren, who have the potential to bring out the best in our children.
And these are the ones we are keeping in poverty.

After sampling a cross-section of Head Start staff from western
and southern Kentucky, a shocking fact was evident. These people,
who are trying so hard to give Head Start children a helping hand,
need a helping hand themselves. A sample of teacher assistants re-
vealed that 48 percent are sole supporters of their families, with 56
percent falling below the poverty guidelines. Twenty-six percent
are working two jobs and qualify for food stamdps. Of the teacher
assistants, 59 percent are a present or past Head Start parent, and
of the total, 87 percent of them have completed high school, 56 per-
_ cent have some college credit, and 7 percent have college degrees.

The very ones that we hold accountable for helping to bring our
children and families out of poverty are the ones we are keeping in
poverty. Many of the families we serve have incomes above those of
our staff. Imagine the impact this must have when you are trying
to improve someone else’s self-esteem, knowing that they have
been able to achieve a larger measure of success than you have.

We need salaries for staff that provide some incentive for profes-
sional growth. While we are able to offer some fringe benefits that
are encouraging to staff, very few local agencies offer even: a retire-
ment plan as an incentive for staying with the program. Those
people who do stay for a long period of time stay because of their
dedication to the program and the rewards that come with seeing a
child or parent grow and develop.

As a result of the growth of tge Head Start Program and the so-
phistication we have developed in knowing how to better meet the
needs of children, Head Start staff is now expected to have a wide
range of skills. Not only must we teach according to the individual
requirements of each child, we must be specifically trained and
equipped to meet the needs of the handicapped child. It is very im-
portant that we be able to do this because in many of our commu-
nities Head Start is the only resource available for preschool
handicapped children.

I would like to share with you one of our parents this year who
told me recently that he felt backed up against the wall until he
was able to enroll his child in Head Start. That is the parent of a
handicapped child. About a month ago, he was able to enroll his
child in Head Start and found the support and help that he needed.
With smiles on their faces, those parents said with pride that their
child had gained independente by attending Head §tart and was a
different child even to what he was a month ago. And we are so
haf)py to think of how it will be in next April and how much he
will have advanced. As our responsibility to these children and par-
ents increases, we must compensate our staff if we expect them to
be qualified to meet this challenge.

We spend a lot of money on training to help our staff deliver
quality services, but the cost of training becomes even greater
when staff leave for higher paying jobs. Nationwide this year, 16
percent of the Head Start staff left the 1;;ro ram, but in some areas
of the country the turnover rate ran as high as 83 percent.

Perhaps one of our best investments is the training we give to
parents. In fact, parent involvement is one of the better parts of
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the program. This training not only enhances their parenting skills
with their preschool child but has a spillover effect for other sib-
lings. Many parents who have never been outside the home became
involved in Head Start simply because someone else cares about
them. This involvement often leads them to school, get an educa-
tion, and seek a career. That is becoming another taxpayer.

Gail Settles from the Head Start Program in Chattanooga, TN, is
an excellent example of a parent who advanced along with her
child. In 1971 Gail Settles was 24 years old with a preschool child
and a factory job that she reall- hated. After enrolling her child in
Head Start, she was employec y the Head Start Program and de-
cided toenroll in college. Ms. ‘2ttles obtained her college degree
and was the first Head Start teacher in Tennessee to get the Child
Development Associate credential. But, sadly, Ms, Settles left the
Head Start Program this year to work with the school system for a
much higher paying salary.

Children are our greatest resource. If we are in the business of
developing this resource to their greatest potential, we must dem-
onstrate a genuine interest in the compensation of those who are
responsible for their development.

Yes, Head Start pays benefits educationally, socially, and in
many other ways. Head Start pays everyone except hard-working,
dedicated staff. Without competent, qualified, capable people, Head
Start will be no start.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Charla Crowell follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT oF CHARLA CROWELL, DIRECTOR, SOUTHERN KENTUCKY HEeap
StART

HEAD START PAYS

As Head Start celebrates its 20th Anniversary, we're happy to be back here today
to tell you that Head Start works and as it works, it pays dividends. Research re-
ports from as late as last Thursday, October 3, 1985 in USA Today laud the long
time contribution that Head Start makes to the lives of the children that are privi.
ledged to attend. Specifically, Head Start graduates do better in school, graduate
from high school and college, get better jobs which put them in higher tax brackets
and have a much lower crime rate than their 1peer's who did not attend Head Start.
Thus, these children who have received an ear ¥ investment in their lives are ready,
willing and able to return the investment to their communities.

Other research, the Perry Preschool Project, conducted by the High Scope Foun-
dation, states that seven dollars are returned for every one dollar invested in pre-
school education. This makes Head Start one of the best deals in town!

While we have made our mistakes and had our growing pains over the past 20

ars, Head Starc has emerged as a model in the field of early childhood education.
n fact, Head Start has led the way, shown others how and been responsible for im-
glemlenting many i.novative approaches to helping young children grow and

evelop.

In fact, Head Start has emerged as a business with an investment in the future.
We need to treat it like a business, through proper utilization of resources, through
good management of personnel and programs, and by continually evaluating our ef-
forts to determine that we are using the best possible approach with our children,
our most valuable resource.

Head Start does have a successful history with many success stories to its credit.
Perhaps you have been priviledge to hear about specific examples of children and
families whose lives have been enriched and changad because someone in Head
Start cared about them and gave them a helping hand when it was needed. But I
would like to call to your attention today a story that is not a success story. I'm
speaking of our Head Start staff—the people who are in a position to have the most
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positive impact on turning the poverty cycle around—we’re keeping these people in
poverty.

A review of average salaries of 600 Head Start programs throughout the United
States (Table D), shows an average salary of $6100 per year for six different catego-
ries of staff who work directly with the children. These staff positions include teach-
er, teacher assistants, health aides, cooks, busdrivers and social service aides. Of the
group surveyed, teachers had the highest salary of $8300 per year; however, if this
person has as many as four people in their family then their income falls below pov-
erty level. Teacher assistants were in worse share than the teachers with an aver-
age annual income of $5600. These are the people in the classroom who are closest
t% %e children, who have the potential to influence and bring out the best in our
children.

After sar’x;pling a cross section of Head Start staff from western and couthern
Kentucky (Table II), a shocking fact was evident. These people, who are trying so
hard to give Head Start children a helping hand, need a hand themselves. A samlple
of teacher assistants revealed that 48 percent are sole supporters of their families
with 56 percent falling below the poverty guidelines. Twenty-six percent are work-
ing two jobs and qualify for food stamps. Fifty-nine percent are a present or past
Head Start parent with 37 percent completing high school, 56 percent with some
college credits, and 7 percent with college degrees. The very ones that we hold ac-
countable for helping to bring our children and families out of poverty are the ones
we are keeping in poverty. Many of the families out of poverty are the ones we are
keeﬁmg in poverty. Many of the families we serve have incomes above those of our
staff. Imagine the impact this must have when you're trying to improve someone’s
self esteem, knowing that they have been able to achieve a larger measure of suc-
cess than you have! .

We need salaries for staff that provide some incentive for professional %rowth.
While we are able to offer some fringe benefits that are encouraging to staff, very
few local agencies offer even a retirement plan as an incentive for staying with the
grogram. ose people who do stay for a long period of time, stay because of their

edication to the program and the rewards that come with seeing a child or parent
grow and devel?p.

As a result of growth of the Head Start program and the sophistication we have
developed in knowing how to better meet tEe needs of children, Head Start staff is

now expected to haye a wide range of skills. Not only must we teach according to

the individual requirements of each child, we must be specially trained and

uipped to meet the needs of the handicapped child. In many of our communities,

ead Start is the only resource available for preschool handica children. One
parent of a handicapped child told me recently that he had felt “backed up against
the wall for years”, but since he had enrolled his child in Head Start about a month
ago that he had found support and help. W;th smiles on their faces, both parents
said with pride that their child had gained independence by attending Head Start
and was a different child to what he was even a month ago. As our responsibility to
these children and parents increases, we must compensate staff if we expect to be
qualified to meet the challenge.

We spend a lot of money on training to helg our staff deliver quality services. But
the cost of training becomes even greater when staff leave for higher payinﬁ jobs.
Nationwide, this year 16 percent of the Head Start staff left the program,
some areas of the country the turnover rate was as high as 33 percent. .

Perhaps one of our best investments is the training that we give to parents. This
traini. 3 not only enhances their parenting skills with their preschool child but has
a spill over effect for other siblings. Many parents who have never been active out-
side the home, become involved in Head Start simply because someone shows soine
interest in them. This involvement often leads them to return to school, get an edu-
cation and seek a career—thus another taxpayer! .

Gail Settles from the Head Start Program in Chattancoga, Tennessee is an excel-
lent example of a parent who advancedg with her child. In 1971, Gail Settles was 24
years old with a preschool child and a factory job she hated. After enrclling her
child in Head Start, she was employed by the program and decided to enroll in col-
lage. Ms. Settles obtained her college degree and was the first Head Start teacher in
Tennessee to get her Child Development Associate. Ms, Settles left the Head Start
Program this year; she was employed by the school system at a much higher salary.

Children are our greatest resource; if we are to be in the business of developing
this resource to their greatest potential, we must demonstrate a genuine interest in
the compensation of those who are responsible for their development.

Yes, Head Start pays benefits educationally, socially and in many other ways.
Head Start pa{s everyone except hard working, dedicated staff. Without competent,
qualified, capable people, Head Start will be No Start!

ut in




TABLE

ADMINISTRATION FOR CHILDREN, YOUTH AND FAMILIES
1985 Family Income Guidelinest
for All States Except Alaska and Hawaii

Stz of Raally wait Incone
e e $ 5,290

cea = 71,05

8,850

AVERAGE ANNUAL HEAD START SALARIES
FY 84

REGION TEACHER TEACHER ASSISTANT KEALTH AIDE [ee,014 BUS DRIVEP SOCIAL SERVICE AJ0F
1 $7.461 $5.262 $5,389 " os,02 $6.,501
i 9,942 741 7.6 6.728 3,852
m 9,025 6,022 7,043 1,980 7.565
v el 5,456 6.429 3,925 6,39
v %173 5,42 6,417 4193 7,907
Vi 8,219 5,60 6.597 1.325 7,261
Vit 7481 .08 6,980 2,83 5,27
76 480 5.5 3,922 5,052
T 1,75 5,613 7,284 6,487 6,634
X 9,492 5 192 6,755 2,925 6.723

xt 8,242 6,30 None in 8,482 7,286
Indian category

5,964 4,500 5,146 3,366 4,043

X1
Higrant

NATIONAL
AYERAGE 8,324 5,652 6,666 4,443 6,778

Note: Salarfes do not include fringe benefits.

~

*To determine eligibi1ity for enroliment in Head Start.
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A IRISTRATION FOR CHILDREN, YOUTH AND FANILIES
1585 Faafly Income Gutdelines ¥
For A1} States €xcept Alasks and Hawatd

$t22 of Fomtly tey Income
Jeveosannaed 6290

20 c0000 a4 2,050
3ecosnnenne. 8,890
L S I [ R 1]
Seveitetoenal2an

“s e s 14,29

7o oo oanoaass 16090

ev e s aan e 12:.80

CROSS SECTION SAMPLE OF HEAD START STAFF
IN HESTERN AND SOUTHERN KENTUCKY

TEACHER TEACHER ASSISTANT FAMILY SERVICE WORKER

Number responding 40 27 14

Sole supporter of
family 28% 29%

Family income below
poverty level 0%

Working two jobs

Qualified for
fead stamps

Past /present
Head Start parent

High School
Some College

College Degree

* To determine income e11g1bility for enrollment in Head Start.

55926 0 - 86 ~ 3
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Used for Table 11
HEAD START STAFF_SURVEY

State:
Position:

# of years with your agency:

Are you the sole supporter of your family?

Is your family income below poverty level
(according to guicelines used by Head Start)?

Are you working two jobs in order to supplement
your income?

Are you qualified for food stawps based on your
annual salary?

.

Are you a past or present Head Start parent?

Check your educational level:
high school/equivalent
some college

college degree

THANK YOU!

ERI

PAFullToxt Provided by ERIC




HEAD START SALARY INFORMATION

Program:

Funded enrollment:

P.A. 22 funding:

Salary line item amount:
Fringe line item amount:
Unemployment 1ine item:

Average Salary Average No. Average Level
(without fringe) of years of
for PY 85-86 with Agency £ducation

Coordinator:
Teacher: .
Assistant Teacher:

Social Services Worker:
(center level) ™

Cook:
Bus Driver:

Total number of staff (full-time and part-time):
# of staff who are sole supporters of their families:

# of staff who are below poverty level (according to
. ACYF family income guidelines):

f of staff working two Jjobs:

# of staff with high sct.”s? degree only:

# of staff with education above high school:
# of staff with a CDA:

Of the total # of staff, the number who joined
your program this year:

Average number of years that staff has been employed
with this agency:
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Mr. KiLpee. Thank you.

- Ms, CRowELL. I did bring a scrapbook that shows the hard work
of our staff, so you can see it in pictures. I would like to pass it
around. - :

Mr. Kicpeg. Very good. Thank you very much. I remember the
similar scrapbook from a few years ago.

Our next witness is Ms. Frankie King.

Ms. King., Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure to testify before this
committee whose members have been a friend of Head Start for
some time. I thank you for the opportunity.

My name is Frankie King, and I am doing this testimony for
Nancy Spears, program director of the Alabama Council on Human
Relations. Created in 1954, today the council is the largest nonprof-
it, social service agency in the scutheastern part of Alabama.

We provide a variety of programs. Among these are home weath-
erization; community service block grant programs; supplemental
feeding program for women, infants and children; early periodic
screening, diagnostic and treatment program; child care feeding
program; aid to Indochinese refugees; and Lee County transporta-
tion.

The oldest and largest program is the Lee County Head Start
Program. For over 20 years, since the summer of 1965, we have

rovided continuous, quality preschool education for the eligible
ow-income children in this area. We enroll over 600 children in
our 3 sites.

- The first request. for funds for our program was written by

Nancy Spears and a parent in the basement of her house. Neither

one of them knew how to type, so they took turns pecking away on

the old Underwood typewriter. Neither one of them ever learned to

gype, but that parent, who was myself, went on to acquire a college
egree and now serves as parent involvement coordinator.

Time brings its changes. We have an office now and a full staff.
We have other programs such as CSBG and WIC to help us meet
the many needs of our families.

When we first started, we were the only folks providing any help
at all. Our parents needed food, clothing, housing, heat, water,
legal help, and health care. Education for the children was a
luxury when one didn’t have the basics. Qur support staff spent
much of their time trying to meet these basic needs in any way
gossible. Two examples come to mind instantly. Back in 1968, one
amily had two children in Head Start. The children came to Head
Start filthy and with a bad case of lice. They had received no shots
or health care. When our social service workers went out, they
found the children living in a shack with no running water and
only a fireplace for heat. They were so appalled they pitched in
and cleaned the shack while teaching the mother to do it herself.
The' father came home later in the day and; f‘indinﬁ the house and
the children clean, he was instantly susgjcious of the motive. Pick-
ing up his shotgun, he rushed to the office and informed us we’d

get no payment for these services. Once we explained the situation,
od

he settled down and continued to send his children to Head Start.

Another very sad case is Andrew Willis. Five-year-old Andrew
Willis fell one day at school and hit his head. The nurse checked
him out and discovered he was complaining of stomach pains. As
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most of our children, Andrew had never seen a doctor or had a
complete checkup. The nurse continued to watch him closely since
she had ‘a bad feeling. She referred him to a doctor who found
Andrew had cancer. Unfortunately, it was too late and Andrew
soon died.

To help these families with their needs was difficult. To make
the first home livable we had to beg lumber and labor. To pay for
Andrew’s medicine we had to mount a local fund drive. To get fire-
wood for the firsi family, we had to cut it ourselves. To pay for An-
drew’s funeral, we had to beg the funeral home to do it for free.
Andrew- died November 26, 1968. To give him his last Christmas,
we-had to beg local organizations for food and toys.

The enactment of the Community Services Block Grant Program
has helped us a great deal. We can instantly get support, and we
can put more energy into educating our children.

Time, if we allow it to be so, is also the great teacher. The recent
Head Start synthesis project report documented Head Start’s suc-
cess in many areas. Opportunities for Success: Cost-Effective Pro-
grams for Children, a staff report of the Select Committee on Chil-
dren, Youth and Family, added further evidence of the importance
of Head Start. While both of these reports found strengths in Head
Start, based on my years of experience, I feel there is one area
where Head Start could be strengthened. I feel every local program
should study their neéds and tecide on an educational curriculum
within the framework of an overall educational philosophy. There
should be one goal which all training and components of Head
Start revolve around. We use the high/scope curriculum which I
speak of later. With the help of CSBG and other programs in meet-
in% basic needs, the benefits of Head Start may be enhanced by de-
veloping this educational philosophy.

Further, these reports and 20 years of experience have convinced
me that Head Start must serve more children and the high quality
of Head Start must be maintained.

In 1984, nationwide Head: Start serviced approximately 15_per-
cent of eligible children with growing numbers of young children
under 6 in poverty. Alabama ranks near the bottom of per capita
income nationwide. Lowdnes County in Alabama ranks among the
poorest counties in the Nation with over 55 percent of its popula-
tion below 125 percent of poverty. Several counties surrounding us
have been targeted for help by a private counseling organization
because the teenage pregnancy rate is so high. Infant mortality
rates in Alabama are among the highest in the Nation. The symp-
toms of goverty, the indicators of distress, time has not changed.

Head Start has been shown to help, yet children in Alabama are
waiting to enroll in Head Start. Sixteen counties in Alsbama do
not even have Head Start Programs. The need is apparent.

State preschool programs will not fill the gap. It is not that State
support for preschools is not important, rather it is the small
number of State; that have passed some type of program and the
quality of the services provided by those States. Recently, six
States—Maine, Washington, Massachasetts, Texas, South Carolina,
and Illinois—passed State preschool programs.

The approach and quality of the programs vary among the
States. For example, Maine appropriated $1.7 million to be used to
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supplement Head Start. Washington developed a program much
like Head Start. These States used the example of Head Start and
built upon it.

. On the other hand, Massachusetts developed a very flexible pro-
gram appropriating $20 million to be used to not only expand pre-
school but to improve kindergarten and to improve child care serv-
ices. This was a unique approach.

The implementation of the program in Texas is troubling. They
have a 1 to 22 child-staff ratio for 4-year-olds. Head Start’s is 1 to
10. Can this be quality preschool?

As I have said before, it's important for States to take a res‘i)onsi-
ble role in preschool, but can we depend on the States to do so?
Alabama’s Department of Pension and Security is in turmoil. They
do not have enough money to meet their contract commitments,
and have cut the number of day care slots almost in half over the
last year. In the last 5 years, the number of slots has decreased
from 12,500 to 5,000.

Will States maintain the high quality of the tested Head Start
Program, or will they follow Texas’ lead? These questions must be
addressed. The Federal commitment, as well as the comprehensive
model of Head Start, must be maintained and grow if children are
to be helped regardless of where they live.

My second point is that I am not only interested in expanding
quality care, but I want the quality to remain. The synthesis study
suggests that changes in the Head Start Program made after 1970,
such as converting Head Start to a full-year program, initiating a

training and technical assistance effort, implementing performance
standards and launching the CDA credential may have had effects

on cognitive performance.

We must carefally monitor thesz elements as they have been
threatened or undergone significant alteration over the last 5
years. Congress recognized the importance of training and techni-
cal assistance as well as CDA when it reauthorized Head Start in
1984 in language, we believe, guaranteeing fundin.g levels for each
of these functions would not go below fiscal year 1982 levels.

The importance of training cannot be stressed enough. The Na-
tional Day Care Study indicates that training is a key variable that
affects quality child develogment. There are very few training re-
sources other than Head Start. Last year Congress authorized a
one-time-only increase in the title XX social services block grant of
$25derr(1iillion targeted to child care training. It has not been ex-
tended.

Previous to 2 years ago, Head Start training funds were allocated
indirectly. State training offices received the funds and provided
training. Today, funds go directly to the Head Start Program and
each program arranges for training. State training offices were dis-
mantled and regional resources established.

The system works well for some programs and not so well for
others. Our agency, for example, is exceedingly lucky. Qur offices
are almost too close to the university campus. Tuskegee University
is 20 miles away, and Atlanta, with its colleges and airport, is only
100 miles up the interstate. It hasn’t been easy, but we have estab-
lished a good support system with Auburn University and Tuske-
gee, allowing us to secure training at a lower cost than other agen-

9
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cies. In addition, several staff members’ spouses are professors at
Auburn. They and their colleagues sometimes will give us free as-
sistance.

These cost advantages allowed us to purchase the High/Scope
curriculum developed by the High/Scope Foundation in Ypsilanti,
MI. This learning-by-doin? curriculum, I feel, is one of the best
available. The proximity of a major airport again lowered our costs.

Because of our unique location, we get a lot of mileage out of our
training. Other programs are not so lucky.

Central resources must be maintained in isolated States such as
Idaho. Since the dismantling of that State office, materials are
being sent to a library in Seattle. This causes great problems.,

We must also ensure that, as time passes, overstrapped programs
faced with rising costs of transportation and insurance don't let
training money fritter away or be used to buy what is cheap but
not necessarily good training.

CDA is linked to training. The Child Development Associate cre-
dential is a carrot that encourages providers to seek training and
improve their skills. It was also included as a key component of
Head Start in the 1984 reauthorizing legislation.

The National Head Start Association believes that Congress in-
tended that CDA funding be maintained at fiscal year 1982 levels.
The administration feels that they must only spend the $25 million
for a range of activities including CDA but have %"reater flexibility
with CDA. We disagree. We believe we must not shortchange CDA.
We have already seen the costs skyrocket, from $35 to $325 as the
Federal Government withdrew its support. One must be realistic—
child care providers and Head Start care iivers earn very low
wages. Federal money is needed so that CDA remains affordable.
Since it certainly doesn’t equip providers with credentials to earn
big salaries, the major incentive is that they will be better care
givers. The Federal Government should retain its involvement in
this important goal. The provision in H.R. 2867, the Child Care Op-
portunities Act, for the establishment of a CDA scholarship fund is
Important also.

We are pleased that the National Association for the Education
of Young Children has agreed to operate CDA. We are also pleased
that the department and NAEYC have agreed to go slowly in
terms of changing the CDA system. It is important to rememb
the limited child csre resources and vastly differing State chilé
%aﬁ'z training options when considering any plan to decentralize

Clearly, signals given by HHS in the announcement which ap-
peared in the Federal Register last January suggested reductions
in funding for CDA offering $2 million over 30 months in contrast
to the $1.7 million spent in fiscal year 1982. There was also a clear
signal that applicants were expected to be totally independent of
Federal funds after 30 months. This is simply not possible. Given
the importance of CDA to the field and quality child care, it is bi-
zarre tﬁ:t we even have to debate the value of a minuscule $2 mil-
lion permanent investment.

I know how important a CDA can be. Let me tell you about Pearl
Yancey, one of our teachers. Ms. Yancey is the mother of five chil-
dren and a past Head Start parent. When she started her CDA, she

40°
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was a teacher’s aide. Then she movea up to be a teacher, and to a
lead teacher with a CDA. Now she has moved all the way up to
head wing teacher. I am proud of what she has done and, more im-
portantly, she is proud cf what she has done. Acquiring her CDA
gave her confidence and instilled in her a real desire to learn. Ms.
Yancey's story doesn’t stop here. She is continuing her college
courses and will soon finish a degree in early childhood education.
Ms. Yancey is special but she’s not unique. I know there are more
stories such as hers in most Head Start agencies. The CDA is so
importai.t to Head Start we must assure continued ¥Federai sup-

port.

Other changes that may affect the quality of Head Start n ed to
be monitors?, competitive bidding, for examgple. There are at least
two things that can happen. First, Head Start Programs believe in
what they are doing and want to serve more children. For this
reason one agency in Alabama bid to pick up scme more children.
This director was new and underestimated the cost. Once given the
go-ahead, he discovered that his support staff was stretched so thin
they could not do the good job they had done in the past. Children
and families were not receiving the same level of services. When he
sought help at the regional office, he was told that the bid price
Kas firm. Head Start children and families were the big losers

ere.

Another thing that happens is that HHS adopts a bargaining ap-
Eroach. Programs are told they cannot have a contract unless they

ring down costs. Program x can do it for this price, so should you.
Program x and your program mcay be as different as night and day,
pegl)aps program x gets State funds. These things must be consid-
er

There is a bottom line dollar level that must be invested to make
Head Start work. Cost effectiveness is an important consideration
tc us. We don’t, as the saying goes, need a Cadillac when a Ford
will do the job. At the same time, we must have a car that runs.

There are other issues that are important. Salaries are one. I get
two types of staff in Auburn: a number of Auburn University grad-
uates who work for a year, or less sometimes, until they get a
higher paying job; and parents who come through our training pro-
gram, Both types make us feel helpless. The ones with the degrees,
you get them in place, and then they are gone.

We have a training program which we are so proud of. Parents
compete for the limited training slots in the program. Those that
are accepted are given a small stipend at the end of 11 weeks of
intensive classroom and remedial education classes. We hire the
best and the brightest of the groups as jobs become available. Yet
after we hire these parents, our salaries are so low they are often
still eligible for food stamps and LIHEAP payments, Is this justice?

Other issues are insurance and transportation costs. Insurance
rates are skyrocketing and many of our buses are almost old
enough to be considered antiques. All of these issues are important
when we deal with .2arving more chiidren and keeping the quality
of Head Start at its present high level.

Time has tested tge Head Start Program and it has fared well.
But time is also change and a chance.
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Head Start has changed the lives of many who have passed
through our program. Steve now has a master’s in lan-uages. El-
grado is now an engineer. Kathy is a grade school teach ... Charles
is & lawyer. A quality Head Start Program provided the opportuni-
ty for these children. Think about the eligible children who were
not served by Head Start and never got the chance.

Head Start is looking ahead to includi:.g parents even more in
the education of their child and encouraging parent participation
in the public school system. This gives us a chance to improve.

Te end, I feel two issues are of primary concern to Head Start:
increasing the number of eligible children served, and maintaining
the quality of Head Start services. These two things should never
be g2t off against each other.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Nancy Spears follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF NaNcCY S. SPEARS, PROGRAMS DIRECTOR OF THE ALABAMA
- Councit oN HuMAN ReLATIONS, INC.

Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure to testify before this committee whose members
have been a friend of Head Start for some time. I thank you for the opportunity.

My name is Nancy S. Spears and I am the Program Director of the Alabama
Council on Himan Relations, Inc. Created in 1954, today the Council is the largest
non profit, social service agency in the southeastern part of Alabama. We provide a
varxeit{ of programs. Among these are:

1. Home Wetherization;

2. Community Services Block Grant Programs;

Supfnlmental Feeding Program for Women, Infants and Children;

4. Early Periodic Screening, Diagnostic and Treatment Program;

5. Child Care Feeding Program;

6. Aidto Indochinese Refugees; and

7. Lee County Transportation.

The oldest and largest program is the Lee County Head Start Program. For over
twenty years, since the summer of 1965, we have provided continuous, quality pre-
school education for the eligible low-income children in this area. We enroll 600
children in our three sites.

I've been director of the Lee County Head Start program for twenty years. The
first request for funds was written by myself and a parent in the basement of my
house. Neither one of us knew how to type, so we took turns pecking away on the
old Underwood typewriter. Neither one of us even learned to type, but that parent
wre;-iqt o& the acquire a college degree and now serves as our Parent Involvement Co-
ordinator.

Time brings jts changes. We have an office now a d a full staff, We have other
programs, such as CSBS and WIC to help us meet the many needs of our families.

hen we first started we were the only folks rovidinF any help at all. Our par-
ents needed food, clothing, housing, heat, water, egal help, and health care. Educa.
tion for the children was a luxury when one didn’t have the basics. Our support
staff spent much of their time trying to meet these basic needs any way possible,
Two examples come to mind instantg. Back in 1968, one family had two children in
Head Start. The children came to Head Stast filthy and, with a bad case of lice.
They had received no shots or health care. When our social workers went out they
found the children living in a shack with no running water and only a fireplace for
heat. They were so appalled they pitched in and cleaned the shack while teaching
the mother to do it herself. The father came home later in the day, and finding the
house and the children clean he was instantly suspicious of the motive, Pickmg up
his shot gun he rushed to the office and informed us we'd get no payinent from him
gnci.-i \évtea ;:txplained the situation he settled down and continued to send his kids to

ea .

Another very sad example is Andrew Willis. Five year old Andrew fell one day at
school and hit his head. The nurse checked him out and discovered he was com-
plaining of stomach pains. As most of our children, Andrew had never seen a doctor
or had a complete check t:r The nurse continued to watch him closely since she had
a bad feeling. She referred him toa doctor who found Andrew had cancer: Unfortu-
nately, it was too late and Andrew died soon after.
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To help these families with their needs was difficult. To make the first home liva-
ble we had to beg lumber and labor. To pay for Andrew’s medical care we had to
mount a local fund drive. To get firewood for the first famil{ we had to cut it our-
selves. To pay for Andrew’s funeral we had to beg the funeral home to do it fc. free.
Andrew died November 26, 1968, To give him his last Christmas we had to beg local
organizations for food and toys.

The enactment of the Community Services Block Grant Program (CSBG) has
helped us a great deal. We can instantly get support and v e can put more energy
into educating our children.

Time, if we aliow it to be so, is also the great teacher, The recent Head Start Syn-
thesis Project report documented Head Start’s success in many areas, Opportunities
for Success: Cost-Effective Programs for children, a staff report of the Select Com-
mittee on Children, Youth and Family added further evidence of the importance of
Head Start. While both of these reports found strengths in Head Start. based on m
i'ears of experience I feel there is one area where Head Start could be strengthened.

feel every local program should study their needs and decide on an educational
curriculum within the framework of an overall educational philosophy. There
should be one goal with all training and components of Head Start revolve around.
We use the High/Scope Curriculum which I speak of later. With the help of CSBG
and other grograms in meeting basic needs, the benefits of Head Start may be en-
hanced by developing this educational philosophy.

Further these reports and twenty years of experience has convinced me that He-
Star;l must serve more children and the high quality of Head Start must be riain-
tained.

In 1984, nationwide Head Start served approximately 15 percent of eligible chil-
dren with growing numbers of young children under six in poverty. Alabama ranks
near the bottom of per capita income nationwide. Lowdnes County in Alabama
ranks among the poorest counties in the nation with over 55 percent of its popula-
tion below 125 percent of poverty. Several counties surrounding us have “een target-
ed for help by a private counseling organization because the teenage pregnancy rate
is so high. Infant mortality rates in Alabama are among the highest in the nation.
The symptoms of poverty, the indicators of distress, time has not changed.

Head Start has been shown to help, yet children in Alabama are waiting to enroll
in Head Start. Sixteen counties in Alagama do not even have Head Start programs.
The need is apparent.

State preschool programs will not fill the gap. It is not that state suiport for
preschools: is not important, rather it is the small numbers of states that have
passed some type of program and the quality of the services provided by those
states. Recently, six states (Maine, Washington, Massachusetts, Texas, South Caroli-
na, and Illinois) passed state preschool programs,

The approach and guality of the program varies among the states. For example,
Maine appropriated $1.7 million to be usea to supplement Head Start. Washington
developed a program much like Head Start. These states used the example of Head
Start and built upon it.

. On the other hand, Massachusetts developed a very flexible program appropriat-
ing $20 million to be used to not only expand preschvol, but to improve kindergar-
ten and to improve child care services. This was a unique approach.

The implementation of the grogram in Texas is troubling. They have a 1:22 child
staff ratio for 4-year-olds. Head Start’s is 1:10. Can this be quality preschool?

As I've said before it's important for states to take a responsible role in preschool
but can we depend on the states to do so? Alabama’s Department of Pension and
Security is in turmoil. They do not have enough money to meet their contract com-
mitments, and have cut the number of day care slots almost in half over the last
year. In the last five years the number of slots has decreased from 12,500 to 5,000.
Alabama has 5,000 slots and a population of four million.

Will states maintain the high quality of the tested Head Sta t program} or will
they follow Texas's lead? These questions must be addressed. The federal commit-
ment as well as the comprehensive model of Head Start must be maintained and
grow if children are to be helped regardless of where they live.

My second point is that I am not only interested in expanding quality care, but I
want that quality to remain. The Synthesis Study suggest that changes in the Head
Start program made after 1970 such as converting Head Start to a full year pro-
gram, initating a training and technical assistance effort, implementing Perform-
ance Standards and launching the CDA Credential may have had effects on cogni-
tive performance,

We must carefully monitor these elements us they have been threatened or un-
dergone significant alteration over the last five years. Congress recognized the im-
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rtance of Training and Technical Assistance as well as CDA when it reauthorized

ead Start in 1984 in language, we believe, guaranteed funding levels for each of
these functions would not go below fiscal 1982 levels,

The importance of training cannot be stressed enough. the National Day Care
Study indicates that training is a key variable that affects quality in child develop-
ment. There are very few training resources other than Head Start. Last year Con-

authorized a one time only increase in the Title XX Social Services Block
rant of $25 million targeted to child care training. It has not been extended.
~Previous to two years ago Head Start training funds were allocated indirectly
State training offices received the funds and provided training. Today funds go di-
rectly to the Head Start program and each program arranges for training. State
training offices were dismantled and regional resources established.

The system works well for some programs and not so well for others. Our agency,
for example, is exceedingly lucky. Our offices are almost too close to Auburn Uni.
versity. kegee University is twenty miles away, and Atlanta, with its colleges
and airport, is only 100 miles up the interstate. It hasn’t been easy but we have
established a good support system with AU and Tuskegee, allowing us to secure
training at a lower cost than other agencies. In addition several staff member’s
spouses are professors at Auburn. They and their colleagues sometimes will give us
free assistance.

These cost advantages allowed us to purchase the High/Scope curriculum devel-
oped by the High/Scope Foundation in Ypsilanti, Michigan. This learning by doing
curriculum, I fell, is one of the best available. The proximity of a major airport
again lowered our costs.

Because of our unique location we get a lot of mileage out of our training. Other
programs are not nearly so lucky.

Central resources must be maintained in isolated states, such as Idaho. Since the
dismantling of that state office materials are being sent to a library in Seattle. This
causes great problems. - -

We must also assure that as time passes, overstrapped programs faced with rising
costs of transportation and insurance don’t let training money fritter away or be
used to buy what is cheap but not neoessarili' good training.

CDA is linked to training. The Child Development Associate Credential is a carrot
that encourages providers to seek training and improve their skills. It was also in-
cluded as a key component of Head Start in the 1984 reauthorizing legislation.

The National Head Start Association believes that Congress intended that CDA
funding be maintained at FY 1982 levels. The administration feels that they must
only spend the $25 million for a range of activities including CDA but have greater
flexibility with CDA. We disafee. We believe we must not short change CDA.
We've already seen the costs skyrocket—from $35 to $325 as the Federal govern.
ment withdrew its support. One must be realistic, child care providers and Head
Start caregivers earn very low wages. Federal money is needed so that CDA re-
mains affordable. Since it certainly doesn’t equip providers with credentials to earn
big salaries, the major incentive is that they will be better careﬁivers. The Federal
govemment should retain its involvement in this important goal. The provision in

2817, the Child Care Opportunities Act, for the cstablishment of a CDA Scholar-
ship fund is important also.

e are pleased that the National Association for the Education of Young Chil-
dren has agreed to operate CDA. We are also pleased that the Department and
NAEYC have agreed to go slowly in terms of changing the CDA system. It is imgor-
tant to remember the limited child care resources and vastly differing state child
care training options when considering any plan to decentralize CDA.

Clearly, signals given by HHS in the announcement which %Keared in the Feder-
al Register last January suggested reductions in funding for C offering $2 million
over 30 months in contrast to the $1.7 million spent in FY 1982. There was also a
clear signal that applicants were expected to totally independent of Federal
funds after 30 months. This is simply not possible. Given the importance of CDA to
the field and quality child care, it is bizzare that we even have to debate the value
of a miniscule $2 million permanent investment.

I know how important a CDA can be. Let me tell you about Pearl Yancey, one of
our teachers. Ms. Yancey is the mother of five children and a past Head Start

arent. When she sta: her CDA she was a teacher’s aide, then she moved up to

a teacher, and to a lead teacher with a CDA. Now she has moved all the way u
to Head Wing teacher. I'm proud of what she has done and more importantly she's
Eroud of what she has done. Acqgiring her CDA gave her confidence and instilled in

er a real desire to learn. Ms. Yancey's story doesn't stop here. She is continuing
her college courses and will soon finish a degree in early childhood education. Ms,
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Yancey is special, but she’s not unique. I know there are more stories such as her’s
in most Head Start agencies. The CDA is so important to Head Start we must
assure continued Federal support.

Other changes that may effect the quality of Head Start need to be monitored.
Competitive bidding for example. There are at least two things that can happen.
First, Head Start programs believe in what they are doing and want to serve more
children. For this reason one agency in Alabama bid to pick up some more children.
This director was new and underestimated the cost. Once given the go ahead, he
discovered that his support staff was stretched so *hin, they could not do the good
job they had done in the past. Children and fam.es were not receiving the same
level of services: When he sought help at the regional office, he was told that the
bid price was firm. Head Start children and families were the big losers here.

Another thing that happens is that HHS adopts a bargaining approach. Programs
are told they cannot have a contract unless they bring down costs. Program X can
do it for this price, so should you. Program X and your program may be as different
a_sdnieg(}ilt and day—perhaps Program X gets state funds. These things must be con-
sidered.

There is a bottom line dollar level that must be invested to make Heag Start
work. Cost effectiveness is an important consideration to us. We don't, as the saying
g}(:es, need a Cadillac when a Ford will do. At the same time we must have a car
that runs.

There are other issues that are important. Salaries are one. I get two types of
staff in Auburn—a number of AU graduates who work for a year (or less some-
times) until they get a higher paying job and parents who come through our train-
ing program. Both types make me fee{ helpless. The cnes with the degrees, you get
them in place, and they are gone.

We have a training program which I am so proud of. Parents compete for the lim-
ited training slots in the program. Those that are accepted are given a small stipend
at the end of eleven weeks of intensive classroom and remedial eduzation classes.
We hire the best and the brightest of the groups as jobs become available. Yet after
we hire these parents, our salaries are 50 low they are often still eligible for food
stamps, and LIHEAP payments. Is this justice?

Other issues are insurance and transportation costs. Insurance rates are skyrock-
eting and many of our buses are almost old enough to be considered antiques. All
these issues are important when we deal with serving more children and keeping
the quality of Head Start at its present high level.

Time has tested the Head Start program and it has fared well. But time is also
change and a chance.

Head Start has changed the lives of many who have passed through our program.
Steve now has a masters in languages, Elgrado is now an engineer, Kathy is a grade
school teacher, Charles is a lawyer. A quality Head Start program provided the op-
portunity for these children. Think about the other eligible children who were not
served by Head Start and never got the chance.

Head Start is looking ahead to including parents even more in the education of
their child and encouraging parent participation in the public school system. This
gives us a chance to improve.

To end, I fee] two issues are of primary concern to Head Start—increasing the
number of eligible children served and maintaining the quality of Head Start serv-
ices. These two things should never be set off against each other.

Mr. Kiupee. Thank you very much, Ms. King, for your fine testi-
mony.

Our next witness is Ms. Judith Fausey, Head Start director, Dan-
ville area School District, Danville, PA.

Ms. Fausey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for inviting
me to tesiify. I am always pleased to tell people about our Head
Start Program, and I often do it at home in our own community;
but I have never had an opportunity like this before.

My name is Judy Fausey. I work for the Danville area Head
Start Program. Qur grantee is the Danville School District in Mon-
tour County in rural central Pennsylvania. Danville has been a
grantee for Head Start since its inception in 1965. The original
grant was for a 6-week summer program.

P
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- In 1977 the program converted to a full-year program funded for
18 children in a center-based option. During the past 8 years, the
program has expanded to serve 64 families in two options: a home
based, and a variation in center attendance.

Although the operation of a Head Start Program by a school dis-
trict is not the usual delivery system, in our community it has
proven to be a viable option while allowing the Head Start Pro-
gram to maintain its identity within the system.

Head Start’s relationship with the school district has been en-
hanced over the past 8 years by educating the school community
about the philosophy and purpose of Head Start.

Prior'to coming to this hearing, I met with Dr. William Opden-
hoff, superintendent of schools, concerning his feelings about Head
Start as a part of the public school community. Dr. Opdenhoff
stated that the school district faculty “is more knowledgeable and
sophisticated about their knowledge of early childhood education
because of the cooperation with Head Start.” He also feels that sys-
tems for providing services to families are in place earlier and
make the transition to public school easier.

Dr. Opdenhoff further stated that the “philosophy of Head Start
to involve parents in their child’s education is advantageous to the
school system.”- .

To facilitate coordination with the public school community,
Danville Head Start has a member of the board of education as one
of the six .community members on the policy council. This board
member, who has gained firsthand knowledge of how the program
functions, becomes a strong advocate for the program in the school
district and in the community. ‘

As a member of the policy council, the board member may join
the personnel committee which interviews applicants for staff posi-
tions and makes recommendations to the total policy council. If the
applicant is approved, the name of the applicant ig presented to the
board of education for their approval for hiring. This process keeps
intact the policy council’s role in the hiring procedure. During this
process the board of education is kept informed of progress through
the liaison member.

At this time members of the Head Start staff are not a part of
the school district’s bargaining unit and have a salary-benefit scale
that applies only to the Head Start Program. Originally the sala-
ries were equated to district staff salaries but with minimal in-
creases in funding, Head Start has not kept pace.

The grantee has also been re~vonsive to parent involvement in
budget preparation. The budget committee of the policy council is
responsible for developing a budget to be approved by the total
policy council and then presented to the board of education for
final approval. ‘

Another aspect of parent involvement in Head Start, volunteer-
ing in the classroom, is utilized by the school district. Since the ad-
ministration of the Danville Area School District recognizes the
value of having parents involved in a child’s education, schools are
utilizing training which Head Start has given families.

hlThe following letter from a former Head Start parent illustrates
this:
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I will have to resign from my seat as a Policy Council Membxr, due to my activi-
ties and volunteering at the F.W. Dieh! School. I have enjoyed and have learned
very much as a Policy Council Member. I also enjoyed volunteering at the Center,
which has inspired me to gain my G.E.D. and further my education in child develop-
ment. I would recommend Head Start to everyone. It has not only helped my chil-
dren but the whole family as well. I thank you highly for all the help Head Start
has given us, and to the staff members who were kind, considerate, and always
%_here with a listening ear for their encouragement. It has been a great help in our
1ves,

Continuing- the process of educating the school faculty are
annual meetings with kindergarten teachers, These meetings are a
sharing time for both Head Start and the kindergartern staff. The
results have been that both groups now realize the differences and
appreciate the value of the other.

Additional coordination of efforts that lead to a quality Head
Start Program under the granteeship of the school district include
services for special needs children. By working with the public
school psychologist in the Head Start Program, families are linked
to the agency that will continue to provide services when the chil-
dren leave Head Start and transfer to public school. Support sys-
tems, due process, evaluations, and individual educational plans
are already in place so there is continuity for the child and family.

On health services, coordination in this field is just beginning to
develop. A school nurse has recently joined the health advisory
board and is becoming aware of the extensive health related work
mandatéd by Head Start.

Lunches are funded through the National School Lunch Pro-
gram. Meals are prepared in a nearby school cafeteria and trans-
ported to the center by Head Start staff.

Regarding transportation for Head Start children, Head Start
contracts with a school district provider for services. By coordinat-
ing bus times, satisfactory services are provided to both agencies.

The building is housed in a self-contained building with three
large classrooms, two offics, a meeting room, a cafeteria, and a
gross motor area. The school district provides the building and
labor for maintenance on the building as inkind.

Liability insurance coverage is provided by the district for all dis-
trict employees, including Head Start staff.

Training and staff development appropriate to early childhood
education and family development are coordinated with the school
district when possible.

Social services provided through Head Start referrals mean that
many families are already in contact with community resources
that may continue to provide for the needs of famiiy members
beyond their experiences in Head Start.

In conclusion, I would like to say that I feel very positive about
the coordination of efforts to provide a quality experience for Head
Start families within a school district environment. This successful
relationship has gradually evolved with 20 years of cooperation. It
is dependent upon intentional efforts on the part of committed in-
dividuals within both the school district and the Head Start com-
munity.

- [The prepared statement of Judith Fausey follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JuniTH A. FAUSEY, DANVILLE AREA ScuooL DisTrICT,
DanviLLE, PA

I am representing the Danville Area School District Head Start Program in Mon-
tour County in rural Central Pennsylvania. The Danville School District has been
the grantee for Head Start since one of the original Head Start grants was awarded
to the school district to operate a six-week summer program in 1965. In 1977, the
program was converted to a full year program operating on a calendar to coincide
with the school district cslendar.

In 1977, the program was funded for 18 children in a center-based option. During
the past eight years, the program has expanded to serve 64 families in two options—
home-based and a variation in center attendance.

Although the operation of a Head Start Program by a school district is not the
usual delivery system, in our community it has proven to be a viable option while
allowing the Head Start Program to maintain its identity within the system.

Head Start’s relationship with the school district has been enhanced over the past
eight years by educating the school community about the philosophy and purpose of
Head Start. This is done informalliy on an as-needed basis and more formally
through presentations to educational groups such as the Board of Education and
kindergarten teachers.

Prior to coming to this hearing, I met with Dr. William Opdenhoff, Superintend-
ent of Schools, concerning his feelings about Head Start as a part of the public
school community. Dr. Opdenhoff stated that “The school (district faculty) is more
knowledgeable and sophisticated about their knowledge of early childhood education
because of the cooperation with Head Start”. He also feels that systems for provid-
ing services to families are in place earlier and make the transition to public school
easier.

Dr. Opdenhoff further stated that the “Philosophy of Head Start to involve par-
ents in their child’s education is advantageous to the school system”. He feels that
the coordinated effort initiated by Head Start and carried on by the school district
gives a high priority to child development and enriches the lives of the families on a
continuing basis.

To facilitate coordination with the public school communiwy, Danville Head Start
has 8 member of the Board of Fducation as one of the six community members on
the Policy Council. This board member, who has gained firsthand knowledge of how
the program functions, becomes a strong advocate for the program in the school dis-
trict and the communi%.

As a member of the Policy Council, the Board member may become a member of

Policy Council’s Personnel Committee. The Personnel Committee interviews appli-
cants for staff positions and recommends an applicant to the total Policy Council, If
the applicant is approved by Policy Council, the Policy Council then presents the
name of the applicant to the Board of Education for their approval for hiring.

This process keeps intact Policy Council’s role in the hiring procedure. During
this %x;oc&ss the Board of Education is kept informed of progress through the liaison

member.

At this time members of the Head Start staff are not a part of the school district’s
bargaining unit and have a salary/benefit scale that applies only to the Head Start
Program. Originally the salaries were equated to district staff salaries, but with
minimal increases in funding, Head Start has not kept pace. At this time the
salary/benefit status is acceptable to both Head Start and the grantee.

The grantee has also been responsive to parent involvement in budget repara-
tion. The Budget Committee of the Policy Council is responsible for developing a
budget to be approved by the total Policy Council and then presented to the Board
of Education for final approval.

Another aspect of parent involvement in Head Start—volunteering in the class-
room—is also utilized by the school district. Since the administration of the Danville
Area School District recognizes the value of having parents involved in a child’s
education, schools are utilizing training which Head Start has given families. The
following letter from a former Head Start parent illustrates this.

“I will have to resign from my seat as a Policy Council Member, due to my activi-
ties and volunteering at the F.W, Diehl School. I have enjoyed and have learned
very much as a Policy Council Member. I also enjoyed volunteering at the Center,
which has inspired me to gain my G.E.D. and further my education in child develop-
ment. I would recommend Head Start to everyone. It has not only helped my chil-
dren but the whole family as well. I thank you highly for all the help Head Start
has given us, and to the staff members who were kind, considerate, and always




%_heré”with a listening ear for their encouragement. It has been = great help in our
ives.

Continuing the process of educating the school faculty are annual meetings with
kindergarten teaclgers. These meetings are a sharing time for both Head Start and
kindergarten staff. The results have been that both groups now realize the differ-
ences and appreciate the value of the other. Kindergarten teachers are expressing
their pleasure at having Head Start children in their classes and are utilizing skills
developed in their Hearf Start experience.

- Additional coordination of efforts that lead to a quality Head Start Program
under the granteeship of a school district include:

(1) Services for special needs children. By working with the public school psycholo-
gist in the Head Start Program, families are linked in the agency that will continue
to provide services when the children leave Head Start and transfer to public
school. Support systems, due process, evaluations, and Individual Educational Plans
are already in place so there is continuity for the child and family.

(2) Health Services. Cooperation in this field is Just beginning to develop. Individ-
ual school personnel have occasionally drawn upon the extensive health-related
work mandated by Head Start, but no routine transfer of records has been imple-
mented. A school nurse has recently joined the Health Advisory Board and is be-
coming aware of the ibilities of utilizing our accumulated information.

(3) Lunches funded through the National School Lunch Program. Meals are pre-
pared in a nearby school cafeteria and are transported to the center by Head Start
staff. Head Start pays for all education staff and volunteer lunches and supplements
meals with appropriate snacks.

(4) Transportation of Head Start children. Head Start contracts with a school dis-
trict provider for services. By coordinating bus time, satisfactory services are provid-

to both aﬁencies. In the morning drivers can complete their public school runs
and then lpic -up Head Start children. In the afternoon the process reverses,
(5) Building facility and maintenance. The rogram is housed in a self.contained
building with three large classrooms, two offices, a meeting -oom, a cafeteria and
gross motor area. Although the program must pay for materials for maintenance of
the building, the school district provides the building and labor for building mainte-
nance as inkind.

(6) Liability insurance. Covera%g- is provided by the district for all district emlploy.
ees including Head Start staff. The program maintains insura ce on the building
through the district blanket licy at a lower rate.

(7) Training and staff development. Training events ap roiriate to early childhood
education and family development are coordinated with the school district when
?oss;ible. Cluster trainings with other rural Head Start programs are highly success-
ul in meeting the needs of the Head Start staff.

(8) Social Services. Through Head Start referrals many families are alrea% in
contact with community resources that may continue to provide for the needs of
family members beyond their experiences.

In conclusion I'd’like to say that I feel very positive about the coordination of ef-
forts to provide a quality experience for dead Start families with a gchool district
environment. This successful relationship has gradually evolved with 20 years of co-
operation, It is dependent ugon intentional efforts on the part of committed individ-
uals within both the school district and Head Start community.

Mr. Kipee. Thank you very much, Ms. Fausey, for your testimo-
ny.
We have with us today the newest member of this subcommittee
but certainly not a new member of the Education and Labor Com-
mittee. We really welcome you here, Major. I am just delighted
with your rich background. Major Owens is from New York City.
He has a very rich background in poverty and community pro-
grams in New York City. We just are delighted to have you bring
that great experience to this subcommittee.
., We will start questioning with you, Major, if you have any ques-
tions for the witnesses.

Mr. Owens. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I must say that the first attraction of this committee is the fact
that it_does have oversight responsibility for the Head Start Pro-
gram. I served for 6 years as the Commissioner for Community De-
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velopment, which in New York City was responsible for the Com-
munity Action Program, including Head Start at that time. Before
that, I served as a local community action director in a program
that was also responsible for the local Head Start Program.

Of course, our numbers were staggering in terms of the number
of youngsters that we served and the budget for the Head Start
Program when compared to other areas always overwhelms people.
I think we had about $12 million the last year I was in charge of
the agency. B

The problems were the same and they are the same, and very
much so now, more so than ever before. The problems of salaries
and the fact that day care, comparable personnel in day care, com-
parable personnel working for the New York City school system re-
ceive much higher salaries has decimated the Head Start Program.
I just wonder, are you bound by—what is the reasoning? We used
to have to do comparability studies and show how our salaries were
comparable. This is way back when the program first got started.
Salaries were set in accordance with some comparability with
other similar personnel in other agencies. Now they have thrown
that out completely. They don’t want to deal with comparability
because the other agencies have such higher salaries? Or is there
any attention addressed to this issue? Or are you just left out there
with a cost per child amount, and no matter what the reality is in
terms of salaries and other increased costs, you can’t budge; you
must stey with the same number of children, the same cost per
child? There is no special attention being given to the fact that sal-
aries and other costs increased?

i Ms. CroweLL. Comparability studies are conducted from time to
ime.

Mr. OweNs. They are still required?

Ms. CrRowELL. But they seem to have little bearing because of the
other fiscal restraints on the budget and things that simply must
be done. So, I guess my answer is that the money just doesn’t seem
to be there.

Mr. Owens. This administration is not influenced by the facts at
all. They don’t want to do the obvious when the facts show that
you have such a disparity between the salaries being paid early
childhood educators in Head Start versus the others, no response?

Ms. CrRovELL. Congressman, it is my understanding that the ad-
ministration has begun to conduct a study of it. In my testimony
that I handed out, I included two surveys that I think would, if
questions from such were used, would shed a whole lot of light on
what the real situation is.

Mr. Owens. I guess mK question is, is there any promised relief
in sight? You have said there is a study being done, but——

Ms. CroweLL. I don’t know of any relief. I don’t know of any
promised relief.

Mr. OweNs. What is the cost per child in your program, Ms.
King? Thank you for your excellent testimony, which really gave
invaluable insights into what the problems are.

Ms. King. I believe it is $2,300 per child—I am not sure, because
I am not the director, even though I am familiar with the program
and the budget in a sense, because I work with the nolicy zouncil. I
just couldn’t answer that question.

90
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Mr. OweNs. Yes?

Msilﬂ%nowm. The State of Kentucky has an average of $1,700
per child.

Mr. Owens. That is very, very low. How does that compare to
the State of Kentucky's cost for educating children in their elemen-
tary schools?

Ms. CrowELL. Very low.

Mr. Owens. Mrs. Fause"y, in the case of the school system serving
as sponsor, do they pay? I think you said it, but I might have
missed it. How do they arrive at a pay scale for the teachers? It’s
not the same, I think I heard you say. )

Ms. FAUsEY. It is not the same. Originally it was equated with
school district salaries. Eight years ago, when it was converted to a
year-round program, I think at that time it was three-fourths of
the school district’s wages, and the hours were shorter. So, there
was some comparability, not in benefits but in salary. But over the

ears, as school districts have drastically increased their salaries,

ead Start has not kept pace. Beginning salaries now for Head
Start staff are probably close to half of what it is for public school,
because there just is no money.

Mr. Owens. Is there a teachers’ association or a teachers’ union?

Ms. FAUsEY. Yes, and our teachers are not part of that bargain-
ing unit at this time.

r. OWENS. One of the major ic;als of Head Start was to develop
a model and then, because of what they were able to do in early

childhood education, be able to influence established school sys-

tems. Does your school system in its early childhood education pro-

grams that are not Head Start Pro%:-ams follow the model of Head
t

Start in any way? Do they have the kind of parent involvement
and opportunities for parent development, et cetera? Or is it still
Jjust basically a separate approach? )

Ms. Fausey. It’s basically a se‘ﬁgrate approach. Very recently the
administration of our school district, as a result of seeing the
parent involvement in Head Start, and having our parents go into
public schools and saying, we want to come into school, we want to
see what our children are doing, we want to be part of it, just this
year have begun to develop a volunteer program for parents to
come in and ﬁarticigate with their children. It is very successful.

I feel that Head Start has really impacted on this development
in the public school.

Mr. NS. Thank you very much.

I could go on, Mr. Chairman, but I will relinquish.

Mr. KiLoee. Thank you. I am even happier that you are on the
i:&n}mittee. I see you bring that wealth of background with you,

ajor.

Looking through this notebook, you should take it over to OMB
and see if what they say about what they have in their veins is
true or not, This is great right here, really wonderful.

Mr. Hawkins.

The CualRMAN. I, too, wish to commend the witnesses for the
very fine testimony.

One remark, I guess, Mrs. Fausey, you made it, was about the
c‘)})eratipn of the Head Start programs and how they are structured.

ou said that a school district is nov the usual delivery system. Can
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you give us some idea of how many are operating within the school
system and how many are operated outside of the school system
and, if so, by what groups outside?

Ms. Fausey. I can answer for Pennsylvania. I really can’t answer
that nationwide. In Pennsylvania I think there are only three
grantees that are a school district outside of—I think there are 52
grantees, and three of them are school districts. Some delegate
agencies are school districts within Pennsylvania. More times, it is
a cap agency or a single purpose agency.

The CHAIRMAN. Are most of them operated outside of the school
system?

Ms. Fausgy. Yes.

The Crammman. That is true, I suppose, throughout the country.

And what are the advantages of operation outside as compared
with being operated by the school systems? Are there any advan-
tages of one over the other? - .

Ms. Fausky. I think one of the things that is sometimes a prob-
lem in the school system is the parent involvement aspect, and al-
lowing the policy council to have the decision making authority
that 1s mandated by Head Start. Sometimes a board of education
has a harder time dealing with that.

The CHAIRMAN. Is the parent involvement required, or is it en-
couraged? Are there regulations that govern the involvement of
parents in' the Head Start Program?

Ms. Fausey. Parent involvement in the Head Start Program is
mandated by Head Start.

The CHAIRMAN. By law?.

Ms. Fausgy.-Yes:

The CHAIRMAN. And in what way? Does it require parent coun-
cils or in what way is it mandated?

Mzs. Fausgy. There are four parts to the parent involvement. One
of them is the operation of a policy council, which is made up of at
least 50 percent parents of children who are currently enrolled in
the program, parents being involved as volunteers or paid staff in
the program, parents working with their children on activities de-
veloped with the teaching staff for their children, and being in-
volved in parent-organized activities such as social events and
training events for &a;ents.

The CHAIRMAN. at are some of the things that parents do

when they become involved? Do they become involved in the actual
instruction, or are they merely there to assist the teachers or the
teacher aides? Can you give us a little description of what parents
actually do?

Ms. Fausky. If we are talking about parents volunteering in the
classroom and beinﬁ a part of what's going on in the classroom,

they actually take charge of an activity. When the planninﬁ is done
for the day, the parents participate in the planning. They talk
about what they might like to do or what the children might like
to do for the day. They would then be responsible for taking charge
of a group of children and participating with them in that event.
They would also work with the teacher and the aide in supervising
iarge groups of children and perhaps in planning for the next day.

In our program they are also involved in writing their own
child’s individual educational plan. The parent and the teacher sit
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down together and look at what the parent has for their goals for
the child and what the teacher sees as a result of testing what the
needs are, and then develop a plan that meets the needs of the
parent and the child. .

. The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you, Ms. King, is that the experience
that, you have had in Alabama with the involvement of parents?
Are there the same parents, or do they rotate in and out? What do
you discover in terms of parents becoming involved?

Ms. Kine. We have a group of parents who are in and out. We
also have a group who is consistent, who are there all the time. In-
volved .in our parents, we have a policy committee. We have a
council because we are single purpose. OQur parents are on our self-
evaluation team. It is called a savvy. They are on MBO team, man-
agement by objective. They are on each team, work with each com-
ponent. Education has a committee of parents that work with them
consistently. Parent involvement does. Health and nutrition does.
And social services does.

We also have a volunteer training program that lasts for 11
weeks that our parents are involved in. It is an ongoing program.

The CHAIRMAN, Involved in it as trainees——

Ms. KiNG. Trainees to work, they work in the classroom. They
assist on the bus. They work in the classroom. They do everything
that every person would do in the classroom in terms of teaching.

The CHAIRMAN. Are they paid for this?

Ms. KiNG. They are not paid. They are given a stipend at the end
of the training period, but they are not paid for it. And they sign a
contract to be involved in that training program at the beginning
of each training site.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. KiLpee. Thank you, Mr. Hawkins.

Mr. Bruce.

Mr. Bruck. I have no questions. It is excellent testimony, what I
got to hear.

Mr. KiLbEe. Going through this scrapbook again, I see not only
do you have a good heart but a good head. I see pictures of Mr.
Natcher in this book here. That’s very prudent. That’s very good
judgment. .

The CHAIRMAN. I see they apparently sent a telegram to the
President also. Is that true?

Mr. KiLpEE. Yes; you responded yes.

The CHalrMAN. T just wondered, in sending the telegram to him,
dicllwyou ask him to support Head Start?

s. CROWELL. Yes; we send a hand-drawn Christmas card every
year with pictures.

The CHAIRMAN. Next time I suggest a little politics.

Mr. KiLpEE. As you know, Mr. Natcher not only represents your
area but he is also chairman of the subcommittee that plays a very
important role in the dollars here. So, it’s very good.

Let me ask you this, and any of the three of you may answer.
From the correspondence I get from Head Sfart people from
around the country and from the reading that I do, it seems that
insurance is becoming more of a problem. Are you aware of any
areas where State Head Start groups band together in order to
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seek insurance from maybe a single carrier and try to bargain with
that carrier to get a better rate? We find such a wide disparity of
rates. Some insurance companies all of a sudden may have gotten
excited and are pushing their rates up 100 to 1,000 percent in some
cases.’And in some it hasn’t chenged that much.

Do you know of any efforts to try and get together to seek insur-
ance as a 3 roup? ’ :

Ms. CroweLL. I am not aware of State organizations per se, but
the National Head Start Association hag been working with differ-
ent vendors to work on a commitment of this nature with an insur-
ance company. Last night I was just reading—I am trying to recall
the group, I can’t recall it—but another effort is being made as
well to look at a national approach to the problem.

Mr. KiLpee: That may be an approach, and that is something
that this subcommittee may want to look at, to see what we can do
perhaps to encourage that type of approach. I don’t think this prob-
lem is going to go away. The causes may not be real, or they may
be real. But I think the problem is going to stay. So, if you can get
us any information as to what you think we might be able to do on
the Federal level to encourage that approach or another approach
that might be effective.

Ms. CRowELL. In our own local community we were able to solve
the problem for the year anyway by simply educating our insur-
ancgl company as to what we are really about. That helped consid-
erably.

Mr. KiLpee. We can all stand education.

What is the inpact of staff turnover on your programs? Having
taught in a regular school program, it just seems strange to me
that when we deal with poverty programs, very often we expect
those who work in the poverty programs to also live in poverty. I
went to a program last night, a very nice program put on by
United Technologies. They sell a few articles to the Government
from time to time, at a small profit. They pay their people very
well. I am not knocking it at all. But it's interesting that we have
poverty programs, and we expect people to take the vow of poverty
to work in the program. I didn’t see any monks running United
Technologies last night; they were doing quite well.

What is the impact of the turnover? Head Start is a great pro-
gram because very often you can get some training and then
maybe move into the regular school system. That is certainly a
lure and temptation and a natural thing to do. What is the impact,
though, of losing those trained people on your own programs?

Ms. King. In our program we encourage career development, and
we encourage people to, if they find something better after they
have been trained, to leave, because we keep an ongoing training
program. We would rather they stay, but we also understand the
need for making more money and being able to do more for them-
selves. I think it is very difficult to help somebody if you—because
the people look at you and say, you know, like I'm doing better
than you are, I don’t think you can helP me. They don't say it out
loud but you know, because they aren’t there doing some of the
things that you are talking about doing because tﬁey are doing
better salarywise.
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We had 10 teachers in the program who completed college de
grees. They went through the training program, completed the col-
lege degree, and they all went to the public school system. We are
very happi for them. We are sad because we lost them. But we
were very hapoy for those teachers. Each time we know we stand a
chance of losing them, we also know that we are helping gast par-
ents, and we are talking abcut past Head Start parents. T ey were
parents in the pro%ram. They started to work. They completed the
degre: and they left.

r. KiLDEE. Ms. Fausey, the grantee in your system is the public
school?

Ms. Fausey. Yes, that’s right.

Mr. KiLpee. Do they bear the cost of insurance then for the pro-
gram there?

Ms. Fsusey. In our grogram they do, yes. There is an umbrella
policy for the entire school district and all employees in the school
district. So, Head Start employees are covered under that.

I recently checked with business manager since there has been
so much discussion about this and asked him specifically about
abuse. He said that it was not mentioned as an exclusion, so it is
covered. It is not specifically mentioned, but it was not excluded.
So, any sui. in that area then would be covered.

was mentioned beforz, though, I don’t think the abuse is a
real problem in Head Start because of the parent involvement. The
parents are always there. There are groups of people. I think edu-
cating the insurance companies about what Head Start is all about,
g.s Charla mentioned, is one way of trying to deal with the situa-

ion.

Mr. KiLpEE. You would be able to tell the insurance comgany

that it is a low-risk venture with Head Start. There are no
mented cases of any abuse there.

Ms. KiNG. And then, too, Mr. Chairman, with the staff hiring
personnel of three-fourths parents, and they know the community
and they know the folks that come vefore them. So, th~e is a very
slight chance of someone who is abusive of children being hired in
Head Start Programs in most cases. I know in our case our policy
council does hire, interview, does the initial screening before it gets
to the personnel committee. And most of the programs operate in
that manner.

M~ Kupgr. Ms. Fausey, in your system does the school board
provide the transportation?

Ms. I"ausey. No. We pay for our own transportation, a very ex-
pensive item in our budget.

Mr. Kior_.. Do they transport other students?

Ms. Fausey. In our school district they do not even transport kin-
dergarten students. Parents must provide their own transportation.
So, at this point they are not about to provide transportation for
us. We just use the same carriers that they use. Public school chil-
dren are taken to the schools first, and then using the same vehi-
cles, Head Start children are picked up and brought to our center.
Then in the afternoon the Hesd S*art children are taken home.
And then the buses go on to do the:. -ablic school run. So, ou chil-
dren are not on the buses at th- .3 : vime as public schoor chil-
dren. We do bear the entire coer o3 . &

ocu-
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Mr. KiLpEe. That is a high cost?

Ms. FAusey. Yes, it is.

In our home-based program, the children are brought into the
ceh{lllt;r three times a month. The cost is $130 a day to transport 20
children.

Mr. Kmpee. Do all of the programs you represent have people
currently participating in the CDA training?

Ms. KinG. Yes.

Ms. CROWELL. Yes.

Mr. KiLpee. Do you find that training effective? Do you find any
problems with the training? Do you find in general it is a positive
thing? Are there any comments on it in general?

Ms. CrowerL. The CDA training is based on very thorough,
sound principles of child development and is definitely one of the
better approaches we have ever had to training. The major prob-
lem we have experienced has been with the national setup in terms
of getting people credentialed, and so on. So, hopefully, by NAEYC
taking over, a lot of that will be alleviated

Mr. KizpEe. Ms. King, you're a former .iead Start parent.

Ms. KING. Yes.

Mr. Kipee. You are involved currently in the program. Could
you discuss the importance of the interaction between the Head
Start staff and the parents?

Ms. KingG. Yes, I can. I could ialk for—how long do I have?

Three of miy six children went through the program. I was inter-
ested in the fact that, when you asked the question if a child was

in the progrum more than a year, of the effect we got, I can say that
my child who stayed in the proiram 2 years has done far better

than the children that were in there 1 year. Now, I don't know if
this had any effect on it, but for this child it was. And the staff was
go supportive. When I started in the program I had not finished
high school. So, I finished high school. Then I went to trade school.
And the;,v encouraged me.

1 didn’t know that you were supposed to have a hard time with
gsix children all within 10 years of each other. Nobody at Head
Start told me until they were all grown. They said, you must have
had a hard time. I'm so glad they didn’t tell me before then, be-
cause I didn’t know I was having a hard time. But they were en-
couraging all the things I wanted to do and thought about. I have
not felt comfortable discussing it with other people. Head Start
people are so warm and so wonderful. You can spot them in a
room. You walk in, you J(uSt know they're Head Start and they're
rot strangers; they're like family. I think our families feel that
with staff, and they are able to share what it is that they actually
want to do, as opposed to, you know, you telling them: I think you
ought to do thus and so because it's impurtant to you.

think if we have a fault at Head Start it's wanting too much
for families. You know, we just want to grab them. But being a
past Head Start parent, it's easy for me not to do it, because I still
remember what worked for me. I know that much of the thing that
other people want for you is not good for you at that moment. It
may be good for you sometime, but it's not what you need at the
mc:lment. I think Head Start staff realiz> that and work to that
end.
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I can’t say enough about Head Start and the influence and the
good that it has done for families and children. The positiveness of
the program can’t be overemphasized. I could just talk about it for
days and weeks.

All of my babies completed college. Two are still in college, and
they may never get out. But four of them have completed college
already. M}}; oungest baby, the one that was in Head Start, not the
youngest child but the youngest son—I have five sons—is in Moroc-
co now teaching English and really excited about being in. the
Peace Corps. He joined the Peace Corps because he didn’t want a
real job. I wanted a real job for him. He wanted to volunteer.

Mr. KiLpee. He’s like a Head Start parent or Head Start staff
person.

Ms. King. He is. The others are complete mercenaries. Don’t
worry about them volunteering for anything. But he wanted to do
something. He wanted to teach.

At any rate, Stephen wanted to go to the Peace Corps. He also
had an opportunity to do something that he said that you had your
child do. He had a scholarship. He went to the Sorbonne for a year
to smdgl French in Paris. After he graduated college, he sold his
car and went back for another year to study French because he
had applied to go to Morocco and teach. They speak French, and he
knew he needed to e able to do that.

We are proud of all of the children and Stephen especially be-
cause he was withdrawn. We kept him in Head Start because he
was such a baby. But the public school did not relate to children in
a way that we did. That was one of the reasons that we kept him
in.

M’ust can’t say enough about it.

r. KiLpEe. You have said it very, very well. We should get you
before the Ap%opriations Committee, too, and before the OMB,
sends you to OMB. That would be the place to go. The Appropria-
tions Committee has been pretty good. The recommendations from
OMB have not always been that good. You certainly represent a
tremendous success story. You certainly must be very proud of
your children. You certainly are a good witness for the Head Start
Program. I am personally grateful for your presence here tcday.

Ms. Lamb.

Ms. Lams. No questions.

Mr. KiLpee. Go ahead.

Ms. CroweLL. May I just address a couple of things that have
come up?

Mr. KiLpEk. Certainly.

Ms. CrRowELL. One is from Congressman Hawkins about parent
involvement. I just feel compelled to say this. That is that parent
involvement is a very strong part of the program ard a very good
reason for our success, as Ms. King has just demonstrated to us.
While the parent actually being involved in the center activities is
not mandatory in terms of their child’s enrollment, it is very much
encouraged. Parents are pulled in.

Now, the structure for this whole thing for parent involvement is
fairly well summarized in a regulation called 70.2. I would like to
say to this committee and to beg and plead and whatever else I
have to do on my knees that 70.2 be upheld and be kept strong.
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This has been the basis for a lot of cur success. It is being attacked
from time to time, but * does allow for the flexibility of the pro-
gram, The structure itseif does allow flexibility but at the same
time mandates that that parent must have a decisionmaking role
in the program. And that is so imperative.

Mr. Knpee. I appreciate that specific recommendation and wel-
come any further ones like that anytime,

Ms. CROWELL. And in terms of one of your comments aboul, train-
ing and particularly how staff turnover affectz training, we have
had our budget cut on the training line per se to about $25 million
now. Plus, at one time we had a training and # *hnic. assistance
almost per State set up, now it's regional. So, training ic becoming
mote difficult. Even though the grantees have been funded direct-
ly, all the resources are not there anymore. It is more difficult.
Then when staff leaves, you have got tc retrain. And there is some
gap in there but there is also a very expensive periud of time in
terms of the training. So, that has proved to be one of our prob-
lems.

Third, the last thing I wanted to address is your comments earli-
er aijout child abuse to Commissioner Livingston. I think one of the
ways to look at this whole thing—and I have just been educating
myself to it lately—in terms of the problem of child akuse, child
abuse is a form of parenting; be it negative, it is stil) a Jormn of par-
enting. And part of what Head Start is about ig teucliing more posi-
tive parenting and in a better way. So, in that respect, Head Start
is a prevention instrument of child abuse and hence deserves more
funding.

Mr. Knoee. Thank you very much.

It has been an excellent hearing. We will keep the record open
for 10 additional days for any further testimony that may come in
either from yourselves or other people.

Mr. KipeE. At that, I just want to thank all the witnesses. I
have been enlightened in intellect and strengthened in will on this
program. For that I thank you.

We stand adjourned.

[Additional material submitted for the record follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ELizasery H. BRADY

This is Elizabeth Brady. I am professor of educational psychology at
California State University in Northridge in the San Fernando Valley,
northwest of Los Angeles. In my work as a professor, I teach child
development and educational psychology for prospective teachers, both
elementary and secondary. The bulk of my tinme is spent with the
students in the magters degree program in education.

With respect to Head Start, I have had contacts with agencies and Head
Start ever since the beginning twenty years ago. I've been a program
consultant, resource person, and evaluator in greater Los Angeles, and
have conducted workshops in Region IX, and have been an evaluator in
other parts of the country, and also have worked intensively with an
agency in Los Angeles which sponsored a continuation project. I'm very
happy to talk about some of my observations about what is happening with
respect to teacher salaries in Head Start. As we're all aware, the
original hope of Head Start was that it would enable some people to get
out of the so-called cycle of poverty and to become successful students
in school and therefore later successful adults., The assumption from the
beginning of Head Start was that a successful Head Start program would in
the long run save public moneys because of the success that could be
assured for children. We are very fortunate that now the research coming
out of the High/Scope Foundation in Ypsilanti, of Dr. Larry Schweinhart
and his associates, has clearly established that children do benefit from
early childhood education, even a year of early childhood education, and
gains are seen over the long run. Fortunately, the High/Scope research
followed children for 18 to 20 years, so that they are able to evaluate
not only test types of gains in schools but life types of success in
terms of lower rates of delinquency, greater success in job experience,
fewer of the special kinds of referrals that typically happen with the
type of population that came into Head Start, namely referral for special
education, special placem2nt, special testing. And so the evidence seems
fairly clear that given a good start in a quality program, children will
in fact do well in school and in. ctlhier areas of life.

Head Start over the years has grown and changed as people have learned
more about how to conduct their programs. Obviously, the Head Start
programg serve a population which is also attacked by all the kinds of
societal problems which exist -~ problems of drugs, problems of poverty,
prodlems of unemployment, the psychological stress of all of the kinds of
difficulties which can happen. People who have chosen to work in Head
Start have done so because they have a commitment to helping families
move out and away from such problems, and also becuase they have a belief
in edvcation as making a difference in people.

One of the concerns that I wanted to talk about this morning, that I have
become aware of, is that because of low salaries, or comparatively low
salaries on the part of Head Start, the Head Start agencies are losing up
to one-third of their workers each year as they leave the Head Start
programs to go into better paying jobs. I don't want to be misunderstood
here to suggest that any early childhood education positions, teaching
positions, are well paid. They are not. But relatively speaking, a




Q

ERICL

e

person who has gone into a Head Start program has worked for five or six
yearg, has been trained by the agency, can quite reasonably move into
programs in publicly supported day care centers, or even into public
school positions, if they have used that five or six years to accomplish
getting a children's center permit in California, or an A.A. degree, or a
B.A. degree, or even a credential. In certain agencies I know a number
of teachers have done this. And so because they are tending to be people
who have great needs, I know one agency for example, in which two-thirds
of all the teachers and assistant teachers are the sole support of their
families. And when we look at the Head Stati salary schedules, in a
place 1like Los Angeles County for ex:uple, and realize that on a 13 step
merit increase kind of scale, the bulk of the teachers are now not beyond
the seventh step, which would bring them at about the level of poverty
income for a family of four. When we talk about two-~thirds of the
teaching personnel being sole support for families, and those families
often having more than four members, one can understand the incentive to
try and improve one's sources of income by perhaps moving into another
position.

This is really very distressing. I have talked to a number of delegate
agency directors, and I find them recognizing that in the last four
years, or five years since 1980, that the effective buying power of
salaries have actually gone down, even though there has been some
percentage of increase in salary. Given the cost of living, soaring
expenses, these teachers are finding themselves after perhaps five years
of experience less well off on terms of tangible income. Hence the
reason they wvove on out. The further concern is that when during the
very same period that the cost of living has skyrocketed, the thrust of
Head Start has been to serve more of the eligible children. While this
is certainly an admirable goal, and were there sufficient money, there
could be no quarrel with it, what it has meant in practice in some
agencies ig that now the same salary is being given to teachers who are
serving more children.

In fact I want to say something about the matter of more children because
it is related to our whole concept of a quality program. The first year
of Head Start, every group of 15 children had one paid teacher, one paid
assistant teacher, and one paid aide. After the first year, the aides
were no longer part of the program, but even then there was still a ratio
of two paid teachers to a group of 15 children. Now in many cases, that
ratio has changed because agencies are taking as many as 18 to 20
children per clase with 2 paid staff. True, we often have relied on
parents and other volunteers, but this is not the same thing. The
question of continuity on the part of staff bears directly on this matter
of quality. Unless there is a fully qualified teacher with experience,
it is very hard for her to give a new assistant teacher or a new aide the
kind of on-the-job in~service staff develop training that she must have.
I could give examples of the kind of thing which this new person often
did not have. In Head Start, the thing that was more striking was that
one would go onto a Head Start site, and the children had fine equipment,
and a fine schedule for the day, but frequently, the adults involved were
not involved, they were talking to each other rather than to the
children. They simply did not understand that the verbal interaction of
adults on the site was a critical element in which children could gain
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from the program. That's the kind of learning which has to be fostered
by the experienced teacher who's there and can point out the need, and
can model what the need is. Tn fact some of the agencies which have had
the greatest success I believe had this, because you never started a site
without an experienced, knowledgeable teacher who could be a model for
other people coming into the program to work, whether they were paid
people, 1like assistant teachers, or whether they were parents.

So when we have a rapid turnover of staff in which people leave to
improve their own personal salary situation, then we are jeopardizing the
quality of the program. It's simply essential that programs not be just
custodial, not be simply so many adults and so many children, but so many
trained, experienced adults with children so that they can provide that
quality of program.

There are some points about which I have been asked which I would 1like to
address here. There is a belief that Head Start is less demanding of
teachers than the public schools. In fact, in my experience, there is a
great deal of similarity between what Head Start teachers now do and what
kindergarten teachers now do. The kindergarten teacher is seen by some
people as not having a full day's work. That is not the case. In most
cases, in California, at least, the kindergarten teacher meets one group
of children for a full morning or a full afternoon, then she spends the
other half-day working as assistant to the other kindergarten teacher so
that she is in effect with children from five to six hours a day, in one
case being ully in charge with an assistant, and in the other, reversing
that. In addition, she does some work with parents, either in group
parent education, or in conferencing with parents. This goes back to an
assumption made earlier in California, that the kiudergarten teacher is
the first person to meet the families of parents and therefore can do a
great deal to iantezpret what good education is about, what parents should
expect, what they will observe in their children, how they will tell what
kind of learning is going on.

Under Head Start, the Head Start teacher is the first person who meets
families who are served by her program. We feel that an essential part
of her role is the interpretation to parents, meeting with parents to
answer questions, giving generally sound child development information,
and in every way helping the parent begin to see the school as a place
where good things can happen for his child, where there can be trust, and
where algo tne parent is free to ask questions about thungs he or she
doesn’'t understand. As we go on, I think that we will gee that programs
for kindergarten teachers are going to probably become more demanding,
just gs programs for Head Start teachers will become more demanding, in
the sense that they must digest new research, they must be able to
interpret to families what we now know about how children learn, and what
are important learning environments that can be created.

I know that in California currently there is a major move to help
kindergarten teachers articulate what they are doing. There are networks
of kindergarten teachers forming in the north and in the middle part of
the state, and hopefully very soon in the south. I know also that one
half day seminar of the state meeting in February of the California
Asgsociation for the Education of Young Children will be devoted to this
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because we have come to recognize how important the role of the
kindergarten teacher is in articulating the new programs for younger
children.

Another question which has been addressed to me has to do with salaries,
or income of people in charge of child care programs. It is still true,
despite the public funding that exists, that more children in actual
numbers are probably cared for in the homes by relatives or people who
provide in-home day care for small groups of children. It is also true
that most of those workers receive salaries at close to minimum wage, or
not much above it. It also tends mainly to be year-round kinds of work,
so that their overall income might be greater. On the other hand, in
California again, we have large numbers of children in publicly supported
children's centers, sometimes called child development centers. In most
districts, those salaries now are comparable to the public school salary,
and although the head teachers do not necessarily have to have the same
credentials as the public school personnel, they may start with a
children’s center permit and an A.,A. and move on from there. So the
publicly supported children's centers do tend to have salary levels much
higher than Head Start for essentially the same kind of work because the
children’s centers that I know of are more than proprietary or custodial
situations. They are in fact true educational settings. A person with
experience in Head Start might reasonably decide to move into that of
situation, I anticipate that the children's centews will grow in the
numbers served as more and more mothers are employed and more and more
families need day care, not only for pre-kindergarten aged children but
also for school-age day care.

I brought with me some announcements of classified job opportunities
published by the Los Angeles County Office of Education, which means they
might be in any one of a number of districts within the greater Los
Angeles County area. There are close to 90 separate school districts in
Los Angeles County, for example, each of which has its own employment
program., It was hard for me to realize that when I first moved to Los
Angeles. But when one looks at these classified job opportunities, one
finds that one could get a job as an intermediate clerk, a film
inspector, a clerk, a fiscal clerk, a media aide, and all of these would
be within or above the salary level available for a children's center
teacher, and certainly above a Head Start teacher. They might begin
slightly higher but they'll go up. The other fact is that the
requirement may be only high school commencement or the equivalent, a
G.E.D., for example. These positions come nowhere near having the kind
of experience requirement, and actual academic preparation, even if it's
only in a community college, that the teacher positions in Head Start
require.

I want to say that in the mont effective agencies, there has been
consistent effort in the last twenty years to urge people to continue
their own formal education, and to facilitate getting that formal
education. I knew of some agencies for instance that brought community
college classes to the site where the teachers were so they could get
that work as part of their regular daily activity, including English
instruction. So we have to really say that a person coming out of
poverty might find some other positions than teaching very tempting, if
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he or she looked only at salary. But as'I suggested earlier, the people
I've met in Head Start really have a commitment to education as being the
kind of helping profession in which they want to spend their lives.

kkkkkkkkkk

[THE SUBCOMMITTEE STAFF] HAVE A NUMBER OF QUESTIONS WE'VE PREPARED FOR
YOU, BASED ON YOUR EXPERIENCE AS A TRAINER AND AN EVALUATOR, WHICH WE
WOULD LIKE TO GO THROUGH NOW.

THE FIRST IS, IN YOUR OPINION, ARE THE 18 REGIONAL TRAINING CENTERS AN
ESSENTIAL PART OF THE HEAD START TRAINING NETWORK? WHAT DO YOU THINK HAS
THE EFFECT OF DHHS' CUTTING 75 PERCENT OF ITS GRANTS TO REGIONAL CENTERS,
AND THEN SHIFTING THIS MONEY DIRECTLY TO LOCAL GRANTEES TO TAKE CARE OF
THEIR OWN TRAINING NEEDS?

Well, I think certainly one of the foresighted things about Head Start
was that the regional training was provided. It was recognized from the
beginning that we're appealing to a population of mostly women, though
not by any means all women, who had not had any prior experience in the
field and who needed all kinds of help in learning to conduct early
childhood educational programs. They needed to understand more about
child development, they .ceded to understand more about the environments
in which learning takes place, they needed to learn about staff
interpersonal relationships because these are essential when you have a
team of adults working with children, and all of these things were kind
of built into the original conception. Now I can't say that they
wouldn't continue to be of value, but I do recognize that given the money
capability, the shift now from regional grantees to local centers has
occurred, and I think it will vary.

We have to remember that the size of local grantees varies enormously.
Depending on the size and other local resources, there will be a
difference in the degree of effectiveness in how the local grantee can
provide services. In our own case in Los Angeles County, we have some
excellent programs established out of L.A. County, but we're also talking
about large numbers of people, and very knowledgeable people with a rich
resource in all areas, not just education. Other grantees may have
greater difficulty. I think it does underline the fact that as training
experiences shift to the local grantee, the actual individual Head Start
site is going to have to take over leadership in some of the training.
Again, as I said earlier, therefore the role of the teacher in charge or
the child development supervisor with the local agency becomes even more
important.

WHAT DO YOU FEEL ARE THE MOST IMPORTANT COMPONENTS IN THE TRAINING OF A
HEAD START TEACHER? YOU HAD MENTIONED THE IMPORTANCE OF VERBAL
INTERACTION, YOU MUST FEEL THAT IS ONE OF THEM.

Yes. I think modeling of how to interact with children 1is very
important. I use an example from a time many years ago, when I walked
into a site and a child came up to me with two blocks in his hand. He
said, "Hey, do you want a hot dog?” I said, "Yes, do you have mustard?”
and he said,"No, but I have ketchup,” and he went away to get it.
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This was a kind of small, dramatic play exchange which is the kind of
thing we try to help assistant teachers and others who aren't accustomed
to working with young children see was what advances the child's interest
and curiosity and his ability to image things and to begin to move into
abstrections. A lot of that on-site modeling is important.

I think what some agencies call "swap shops” where teachers and
agsistant teachers will spend a workshop exchanging ideas of things that
had worked, and developing each one's repetoire of important ways of
handling things, whether it was how you work with art materials or
outdoor equipment, or how you help children in terms of developing
self-discipline or self-control. Certainly, there has been a place for
resource people, who may or may not be researchers but who can interpret
research to talk with groups of teachers about the meaning of our current
thinking. We've learned a lot in 20 years. We've even changed some of
our ideas over 20 years about the special needs of children and families
in poverty. Being able to keep current with what we now know and
believe, and what it means, has been an important part of training.

One of the agancies I know has done some exciting things in terms of
developing in .dults, through a creative environment workshop, a sense
that adults can do things, can make things, can know how. This
contributing to the adult gsense of competence helps them in turn to feel
children, too, can learn and become competent. Creative environment
workshops and that kind of thing have been a central part of what some
people call "hands-on" kind of learning.

DO YOU THINK HEAD START HAS AN ADEQUATE EVALUATION SYSTEM? WHAT DO YoU
THINK CAN BE DONE TO ENCOURAGE MORE THOROUGH ASSESSMENT?

I really hadn't thought about this question, I'm thinking on my feet now.
I'm not sure. I think initially many of the research studies that were
done reflected the peculiar characteristics of the particular program
they were assessing, and therefore, it was very hard to generalize from
them. Then of course we had planned variations, we had very
comprehensive, very competently done evaluation programs. I suppose
local assessment often is dependent on peoplé who don't have a lot of
research experience, and who are not terribly good evaluators of
instruments, and we know that instruments although they yield
quantitative results, may not adequately reflect the outcomes of
prograns. We're still wrestling with the problem of what is good
evaluation. When you look at the literature, more and more people who
tried to do schools research or schools evaluation in general are
beginning to turn to tools that teachers haven't always had, tools that
anthropologists use. They are doing descriptive kinds of status
evaluations of what goes on in programs. I think we have a long way to
go in this area, and a lot to learn.

DO YOU THINK HEAD START HAS ADEQUATE RESOURCES FOR SPECIAL NEEDS TRAINING?

"Adequate resources?” That's a little hard for me to assess if you mean
monetarily. If there are people who can do it, I think yes. I think the
RAPs (Resource Access Projects) have provided some very experienced and




Q

ERIC

PAFullToxt Provided by ERIC

well~-trained people. Again, many of them have come out of prograns which
preceded the Head Start requirement for children with special needs.

In our area, for example, about 15 years ago we had an integrated program
that introduced non-handicapped children into disabled classrooms. That
program was so well developed that it served as an excellent model for
Head Start and has become a staff development resource to them, so that
they could see how a program really works that integrates non-handicapped
with handicapped kids.

I think we have a good deal more published material available than we did
at the beginning of Head Start, on who these children are, how one
identifies them, how one works with them in ways that don't highlight the
handicap but deal with the child as a child. There are a lot more
resources and we need to continuously provide knowledgeable people.

I think many of us, all of us, not just Head Start personnel, grew up
with either a lot of misconceptions or suspicions or fears about disabled
people. Fortunately we have some very sensible, readily available
resource materials now to help us get rid of those stereotypes and help
us develop the kind of sensitivity that is needed. I understand that
when the identification of disabled children started, many Head Starts
found that they had children, so-called "normal® children who had
handicaps that they had not been aware of, and other children who came in
with handicapping conditions who in fact were functioning very, very well.
Some of those stereotypes and old ideas have had to be replaced with more
realistic knowledge of how these kids can function in programs. I think
we need to continue working with that. All of us, not just thase
concerned specifically with special education, need to learn more about
disabilities,

SHOULD THERE BE A GUIDING EDUCATIONAL PHILOSOPHY FOR HEAD START?

When we talk about whether there should be a central, guiding philosophy
for Head Start or for any other program, it's a little difficult because
that word is an elusive one. It means different things to different
people. I certainly think there are certain guiding principles that we
should be committed to. These may be interpreted by local programs in
their own way.

We've had in this country over the last 15 years a tremendous amount of
furor, or interest, in British infant schools. Yet when one goes to
England, one finds that each individual infant school is a reflection of
the headmaster or headmistress of that program who works through his own
staff of teachers what they want to do about implementation. I think
there are guiding principles of respect for the individual child,
avareness of individual differences in tempo and style and way of
learning, and this may be particularly true when you have a kind of
heterogeneous population of kids, a commitment to respect for individuals
and individual differences. Those are the kind of guiding principles I
would hope we would have a consensus on.

But the particul: programs may look different. In a rural setting,
you're going to use different educational resources and materials than
you would in a highly urban setting. I'm very much in agreement that
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each program needs to do its own kind of needs assessment in a very
practical way, not with any formal instruments, who are we, what do we
already know, what do we need to know, what do parcats want for their
children, what are the values that are most pre-eminent for these
families. It's both yes and no, I'd have to say.

WHAT DO YOU THINK THE SUBCOMMITTEE SHOULD BE LOOKING AT DURING THE
REAUTHORIZATION HEARINGS? WHAT RECOMMENDATIONS WOULD YOU MAKE FOR
LEGISLATIVE CHANGES?

I would hope that there would be real consideration of how cost of living
increases can be provided for teachers. I'm not sophisticated about the
procedures for how these things are done, but I understand that it
becomes incumbent on a committee to look very carefully at the language
of their report and at the language of their recommendation so that if
they feel that this is important it can so be reflected in the langauge
of the report and not subject to local interpretations that would
undermine what they're trying to do. I think that's one thing.

To the extent possible, to think seriously about how to retain teachers
in Head Start, and if that means some changes in not only cost-of-living
increases but other incentives to earn more money within Head Start.

Let me digress to say that I'm very much aware of the importance of
people that come out of perhaps no prior employment, out of
poverty, that there should some kind of career opportunity }adder for

those people. I do not mean to suggest at all that teachers leave, that
that's a bad thing., What I would like to see is that career opportunity,
that opportunity for advancement in income come from within the general
Head Start structure if possible. To what extent that can be done I'm
not certain. To try to recognize that with limited money we may have to
make some choices btween improving the quality of income and therefore
the quality of life of staff, as against let us say, expansion to larger
numbers of children. Not that I think there shouldn't be more children
served, but I would not like to see it done at the expense of the quality
of existing programs. There's a old truism that we get innovations in
education, and we transfer them to new situations or time passes, and
somehow they get flattened out, and then people say they were never any
good anyway. It would be too bad to see the quality decrease to the
extent where people say, "Well, that really wasn't a very good program
anyway.” 1 think that that need not happen, if everything is done to try
to make it possible to maintain continuity and stability.

Beyond that, I'm not really exactly sure how much the Subcommittee can
do, but I think they should take the responsibility for the positions
they believe in, and not leave them so open.
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&ANTA MONICA COLLEGE

CHILDREE®S CENTER EMPLOYMENT

TEACHER C845-2

SALARY

Initial range -~ Based upon educational preparation and a maximum
of, five years teaching experience - $13,047-$18,681

General range - $13,047-$21,185

POSITION

The current vacancy is 185 d.ys per year, 6 hours per day, with a
starting date of 09/03/85. Appointment to this position shall be
made only by vote of the governing board of the district.

EXAMCLE OF DUTIES

Under the supervision of the head teacher, t : . acher is
responsivle for planning and maintaining a productive, healthy
learning environment for preschool children by ssiting up the
environment, planninj and implementing the program, and responding
to individual children's needs and interests.

.Provides supervision for children and teacher aides assigned;
gerves as a member of a team to foster and implement the curriculum,
providing experiences to meet physical, social, emotional, and
cognitive development of each child with attention to individual
needs; assigns responsibilities for implementation of curriculum

to assistants; provides a positive role model and ongoing training
to assistants in order to provide a quality program; demonstrates
effective, positive discipline methods which are raspectful of the
child; creates and maintains a stimulating, nurturing room environ-
ment; implements Center safety rules; maintains good rapport with
parents, children and centei staff.

QUALIPICATIONS -

RCQUIRED: Reguar Children's Center Supervisién Permit issued
by the State Commission on-Tescfier Credentialing;
current Red Cross First Aid Certificate.

PRUYERRED: One or more'years of full-time administrative expesience in
a crnildren's center.
APPLICATION PROCEDURE
See back of this announcement. For additional information please
contact the Office of Personnel Services.
DEADLINE July 15, 19a8S

Application and letters of recommentation must be received in the
office of Personnel Servicec no later than 4:00 p.m.

1900 PICO BOULEVARD SANTA RONICA, CA 90405 213 450-3150
AN EQUAL OPPORTUNITY/AFFIRMATIVE ACTION/TITLE 1X/EMPLOYER OF THE DISABLEL
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Benchmark Position

Page 1 of 6 pages

POSITION TITLE: HEAD START/STATE PRESCHOOL TEACHER II

DEFINITION: A staff person who instructs children in

activities designed to promote social, physical,
and intellectual growth in preparation for
primary school in preschool, day care center,

.0r other child development facility. Plans
individual ané group activities t¢ stimulate
learning, according to ages of the children.

(Thig position is situated in the Educational
Serche Component of a Head Start/State Preschool
program. The incumbent works in a Head Start/
State Preschool Child Development Center.)

REPORTS TO: Child Development Supervisor

I.

Component Mission:

The objectiv.es of the Educational Services Component are to:

a)

c)

a)

e)

Provide children with a learning environment and the
varied experienc.s which will help them develop socially,
intellectually, physically, and emotionally in a manner
appropriate to their age and stage of development toward
the overall goal of social competence.

Integrate the educational aspects of the var:us Head

Start components in the daily program of activities.

Involve parents in educational activities of the program
to enhance their role as the principal influence on the
child's education and development.

Assist parents to increase knowledge, understanding
skills, and experience in child growth and development.

Identify and reinforce experiences which occur in the
home that parents can utilize as ¢ sational activities
for their children.

General Responsibilities and Specific Duties:

Environmental

1)

Develops a plan to insure the safety of the chil@rgn_with-
in the group in utilizing indoor and outdoor facilities.
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2) Inspects facilities for hazardous conditions and unsafe
equipment and materials removes all debris and hazardous
" and unsafe equipment and materials.
3) Supervises activities of children to insure their safety.

4) Establishes safety rules that are understandable and
practicable by children and adults.

5) Develops and posts an emergency exit plan and conducts
monthly emergency exit drill.

6) Insures that the classroom and center facility is free
of garbage and debris.

7) Plans and condutcs classroom activities that encourage
good health habits appropriate to the child.

8) Recognizes and reports accidents and illnesses of children
to appropriate personnel.

9) Selects and uses materials and equipment that stinulates
development in the children.

10) Straightens up and maintains a well-arranges and orderly
environment

11) Includes materials which reflect the children's culture(s)
and uses them appropriately,

Developmental and Educational

1) Determines the physical needs (small- and large~muscle
development, coordination, sensory development, etc.)
of the child.

2) Plans and implements activities to meet the physical
needs of the children, including those that are handi-
capped by physical and/or mental impairment.

3) rovides materials and equipment to develop large motor
skills at appropriate developmental level of the children.

4) Provides eguipment and activities to promote the develo,
ment of the fine motor skille at appropriate developmenzal
level for chiidren. -

5) Makes necessary adaptations in program to meet the
individual needs of children (various aandicaps, cultural
backgrounds, linguistic groups, etc.).

A
Pzovides activities and challenging experiences that stimu-
late curiosity, encourages questioning, probing and prob-
lem-solving skill and motivates children to learn.

ERICK
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*7) Develops children's communicative skills, both verbally
and non-verbally. This includes the ability to communi-
catu in, and to further the children's familiarity with,
their dominant language.

Provides opportunities for children to exercise their
creative abilities, explore and experiment with a variety
of media not only throuGh art, music and dramatic
activities, but in all aspects of the program.
Helps each child to cevelop a sense of awareness and
esteem; to express his/her feelings and accept those
feelings; and to develop pride as an individual and

. &8 mepber of a cultural/ethnic group.

Helps the child develop a sense of independence and
provides opportunities for child to assume responsibility
both within the group and for himself/herself.

Encourages and assists the children in developing social
skills necessary to function as productive members of
the group.

Organizes and implements a positive and comfortable
routine within the room by establishing realistic limits
for the children, by the effective use of time, by
providing for active and quiet activities, and by planning
orderly transitions from one activity to another.

Estaﬁlishes and promotes productive relationships with
parents, so as to increase the center's ability to help
parents meet their child-rearing responsibilities.

Provides opportunities for parents to use their skills
and talents in the group.

Encourages participation in parent groups at the center.

In bilingual settings, communicates both verbally and
in writing, with both the parents and the children in
their language when possible. -
Conducts parent education meetings vhich include orientation,
digcussion of 1EP, child development, curriculum and parenting
skills.

18) Writes and maintains proper records on child observation.

Planning

1) Designs and Flans the daily classroom program and
A

schedule with Assistant Tea..uers that promote the children's
physical, emotional, social, languace, and cognitive
development,

Designs individualized educational program for cach child.

PAFullToxt Provided by ERIC
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Administration/Suvervision

1) Provides leadersiip for the tcam of Assistant Teaclher
and classroom voluntecrs.

2) llelps the assistants to increase their ability throuth
regular training sessions and individual confcrences.

3) Participatcs in leading regularly scheduled team teaca-
ing meetings.

4) Participates in staff self-evaluation precedures,

5) Participates in staff and staff-parent conferences and
makes no less than txvo home visits to each family with
an enrolled child each program year.

6) Attends al). required in-service training, and orienta-
tions, workshops, seminars, etc.

7) Participates in leading daily team teaching meetings
during which tine day’s experience is reviewed and the
next day's program altered accordingly.

8) Orders forms, program supplies and equipment in accord-
ance with the approved agency budget as well as distri-
outés »~’ cares for same in the unit.

9) Records pertinent information about children in the
group and maintains them imder proper seccurity.

10) Submits all required reports and administrative forms
accurately, completely and timely, including enroliment
and attendance information.

-11) Recruits and maintains full enrollment.

III. Relationsnips:

A. Rcceives moderate supervision from and performance eval-
uation by the Child Development Supervisor. Exzercises
congiderable judgment and autonomy in decision making
with respect to educational content of classroom acti-
vitics as specified in Hcad Star. performance standars
and delegate agecncy policies and procedures.

Supervises:

Assistant Teacher
Classroom Volunteers

.
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C., Internal Relationships:

1) child Development Supervisor
2) Teachers
3) Assistant Teachers .

4) Health Component Staff

5) Nutrition Component Staff
6) Social Work Component Staff
7) Parent Invoivement Staff
8) Senior Management and Administrative Staff
9) Llogistical and Support Staff
10) Social Services/Handicapped Services Supervisor
11) Mental Health Specialist
D. External Relationships:

1) Parents

2) Parent Policy Cormittce

3) Volunteers

4) Consultants

5) Commumnity Agency Representatives
IV, Knowledge snd 8kills Required:

A. Certification and Education

1. Associate of Arts Degree in a behavioral science or
equivalence in course credits

2. A valid California Children's Center Instructional
Permit.

The California Children's Center Instructional Permit
has the following requirements:

Twenty-four semester units of coursevork in early
childhood education/child development (exclusive
of field work).

One of the following:

ERI
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[OL T

(a) Two years of experience in an insStructional
capacity as a paid aide or asSistant in a
child development program; oxr

(b) A certificate from a commission-approved
field-based assessment system (none have been
approved at this time); or

(c) Three years experience as a volunteer in an
instructional capacity in 2 child development
program; or

{d) A supervised field work course from a accredited
institution plus one year of experience in an

instructional capacity in a child development
program.

Sixteen semester units of coursework in general
education including at least one course in each

of the following areas: Humanities, Social Sciences,
Math and Science, and English.

3. Skill in written and oral commmnication.

Experience

Must have three years experience ontside the home in
vorling with a group of young children (2 to & years)

abilities
1. Able to work with children fron low income families.

Undcrstanding and knovledge of the various cultures
represented in the conmunity being served.

Able to relate to children in a way that promotes
their development.

Ab}c to guide, direct, md wvork constructively with
other staff members ond parents.

Able to establish a multi-cultural, bilingual learn-
ing enviroament

HSALTH REQUIRSMENTS

Mus. aave verification of T.B. Clearance at time of employment |,
{issued within six (6) months prior to employment) to be
renewed every year. .

’
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PREPARED STATEMENT oF DR. FRANKLIN R. FREELAND, THE NAVAJO TRIBE, DivISiON OF
NavaJO CHILD DEVELOPMENT

The Navajo Nation is situated in the states of Arizona, New Mexico
and Utah, and is comprised of 25,000 square miles. The Navajo Nation is
equivalent to the size of West Virginia. 1Its population density is
about six (6) people per square mile, which is below the average of
about sixty (60) people per square mile for the United States.

The Division of Navajo Child Development, a program of the Navajo
Tribe, provides early childhood educational services to 3,751 Navajo
Head Start children. The Division employs 640 Navajo peoplz. The
program serves children between 3-6 years of age who meet federal Head
Start criteria. These children represent 3,400 families throughout the
Navajo Nation. The total cost per child is calculated at $2,426.00.
The average daily attendance is eighty-five (85) percent for the
10-month pericd fram August to May. During the winter months when
inclement weather results in impassable roads, the average daily
attendance falls slightly below 85 percent.

Extent of Need

For FY 1986, the Division of Navajo Child Development projected an
enrollment of 3,827 children. It is anticipated that the American
Indian Programs Branch of the Administration for Children, Youth and
Families will fund a total of 3,298 children and the Navajo Nation will
cover enrollment costs for 486 students. With the opening of the
Center-Based Programs, the program anticipates funding for forty-three
(43) additional slots. (See Table 1 -~ Projected FY'86 Head Start
Projected Enrollment)

Table 1 - F¥'86 Projected Head Start Enrollment

Center-Based Home-Based
Program Sites AIPB* Tribal** AIPB* Tribal** Total

New Mexico

Crownpoint, N4 698 42 60 800

Shiprock, WM 403 78 65 642
35 0 0 35
40 0 0 40
93 0 0 93

Chinle, Az 325
Fort Defiance, AZ 510
Tuba City, Az 461
Expansion 40

Grand Total 2,605

46 670

187 45 777
130 65 730
0 0 40

736 281 3,827

~ W
OO

[=2
o,

*AIPB = American Indian Programs Branch, ACYF, HHS;
**rribal = Programs funded by Navajo Tribal General Funds

Q
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Issues and Concemns

1. Income Eligibility Criteria: According to 1985 statistics provided
by the Indian Health Service, there are approximately 8,954 Navajo
children who may be in need of Head Start and/or early childhood
services. Many of these children (58%) & not benefit from Head Start
due to the income criteria which categorized many of their families as
"ineligible.” The present Head Start income guideline is based upon the
nuclear family household income, a situation which does not take into
account the extended family members living within this hcusehold. This
means that due to additional members in a household there is a drain-off
on the wage earmer's salary. Additionally, there are other unique
factors which contribute to the"drain-off effect" as well: 1) temporary
nature of employment with high income; and 2) long distances (50 miles)
to work results in high transporting cost. A combination of these
factors tend to offset the "high income" status of the 58% the Head
.Start population considered "ineligible® but may became "eligible"
with an income adjustment or waiver.

The Navajo Nation's overall economically disadvantaged status is
further illustrated by the 1980 census statistics (see Table 2: 1980
Income Data). As indicated below, the Navajo Mation's standard of
living is substandard. For example, there is an income disparity of
$10,838 for ‘he Reservation-based family compared to the medium American
household.

Table 2 : 1980 Income Data on Navajo Household

Income Ievels
Income Type Navajo National Difference

Per Capita $ 2,414 $ 7,298 $ 4,884
Medium Bousehold 8,342 16,841 8,499
Medium Family 9,079 19,917 10,838
Medium for Single female Head

of Household $ 5,831 $ 9,960 $ 4,129

The economic picture as conveyed by statistics Goes not capture the
human aspects of poverty and the related socio-cultural strains that
Navajo children and their families must face on a daily basis. Due to
the commoness of their socio-cultural experience, there are a lot more
similarities between the chilézen fram "high income" and "low income"
families. In spite of the differentiation made by the federal agencies,
the 58% of children identified as being presently "unserved” could well
benefit from these services based upon these considerations: 1) poverty
status; 2) no other pre-school programs in the vicinity; and 3) coamu-
nity isolation and location in a HMSA area. Historically, the Head
Start Act provided leeway in its eligibility criteria for start-up of
programs in areas with these characteristics but the Navajo Tribe has
not exercised this option yet.

2, Transportation Cost ~ Within the 3-state region which comprises the
Navajo Nation there is omly 19% of paved road. This means that a
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majority (81%) of the "roads" are dirt roads which under inclement
weather became impassable and result in rapid deterioration of school
buses, The Head Start Program attempts to provide safe buses for 100
centers throughout the Reservation but under these conditions and
frequency of usage (average 150 miles daily) over dirt roads, the degree
of breakdowns is very high. It is therefore not surprising that the
average life of buses used on dirt roads is approximately 1/3 of those
used on paved roads, Stated another way, the longevity of an average
Navajo Head Start bus is 2 years as opposed to 5 years for the national
norm. Given the excessive "wear and tear" on buses under the environ-
mental conditions, i.e. extremely sandy and or/muddy terrain, the case
for some program allowance or waiver of the bus replacement standards is
greatly needed to operate an efficient program.

3. School Facilities - The Navajo Head Start has an enrollment of
3,827 children of whom almost 40% attend "home-based” programs. The
high reliance on this type of program is necessitated by lack of
facilities. Although many commnities have identified their pre-school
population, they do do not have the financial capital to construct
school buildings. If there is any construction, it has to be
accamplished with tribal funds., For FY 1985, the Tribe allocated
$250,000 for huilding renovation in order to comply with federal
erivirormental and safety standards for its existing structures.

Given the high cost of new construction and needed renovation of
its facilities for center-based programs, Trial funds alone are in-
sufficient to meet the overall demand, For FY 1986, the Tribe allocated
an additional $541,184 for these Centers but these efforts must be
corplemented by the Federal Government., The severity of the "facility
gap" is best conveyed by the 5,127 children (or 58%) who presently are
not served due to the absence of facilities.

Recomendations

1. Grant a waiver on income eligibility for the Navajo Nation Head
Start Program to adiress the wnique socio-cultural conditions as well as
the unmet need (58% of the Head Start population) identified by U.S.
Indian Health Services; and

2, pddress the high cost factors associated with the Head Start
overation in rural arras with less than 19% paved roads; and make a
funding adjustment for vehicle replacement and maintenance cost; and

3. Increase federal/tribal matching of capital improvement funds
on a 70/30 match and/or 80/20 basis to meet the overall demand for Head
Start services for underserved populations with high birth rates.

In summary, these are the primary issues and program concerns that
are before the Navajo Head Start Program. We appeal to you members of
the Comittee to devote same time and attention to the unique situations
facing not only the Navajo Tribe, but other Indian Tribes who strive
to make quality education a reality for their youth. Thank you for your
time and the opportunity to present our testimony.




HEAD START FY'86 FUNDING SOURCE

The Division of Navajo Child Develogment's primary funding source is
Health and Huran Sexvices, the Administration for Children, Youth and

Families, under the American Indian Programs Branch.

Table 2: FY 86 HHS Budget

Grant Program
Federal

Non-Federal

Total

HEAD START $7,842,503

HANDICAPPED 320,332
TRAINING/ TECHNICAL
ASSISTANCE & CDA 115,000

$1,960,626

80,083

28,750

Totals $8,277,835

$2,069,459

$9,803,129

400,415

143,750
$10,347,294*

* The Navajo Nation negotiated a 5% or $370,889 indirect cost rate.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF 1:iE NEW York City HUMAN RESOURCES ADMINISTRATION
NEW YORK CITY'S HUMAN RESOURCES ADMINISTRATION (HRA) IS PLEASED TO HAVE THIS
OPPORIUNITY TO PROVIDE WRIITEN TESIMONY IO THE HOUSE EDUCATION AND LABOR

COMMITTEE ON ISSUES RELATED TO OUR HEAD START PROGRAMS.

WE OPERATE, THROUGH OUR AGENCY FOR CHILD DSVELOPMENT (ACD), NEW YORK CITY'S
HEAD START PROGRAM, WHICH SERVES 11,600 PRE-SCHOOL CJILDREN AND THEIR
FAMILIES. THIS PROGRAM IS SUPPORTED BY $36.1 MILLION IN FEDERAL FUNDS. OUR
HEAD START PROGRAMS ARE MULTI-CULIURAL AND MULTI-ETHNIC; BY WAY OF BXAMPLE We
SERVE BLACK, CHINESE, HAITIAN, HISPANIC AND HASSIDIC CHILDREN, WS ALSO SERVE
CHILOREN AND FAMILIES FROM THE ;iOl‘EL AND SHELTER POPULATIONS. TEN PERCENT OF

THE CHILDREN IN OUR HEAD START PROGRAMS ARE HANDICAPPED.

ACD ALSO OPERAIES THE LARGEST MUNICIPAL DAY CARE PROGRAM IN IHE COUNIRY, WITH

CAPACITY OF ALMOST 42,000 CHILDREN A DAY,

ACD IS RESPONSIBLE FOR THE HEAD STARP PROGRAMS IN THE FIVE QOUNIIES OF NE4 YORK
CITY, AND WE SERVE THE LARGEST CONCENIRATION OF THE NEESDIEST FAMILIES IN THESE
COUNITES. NEVERTHELESS, THE CNMED NEED FOR HEAD START REMAINS EXIRZMELY HIGH:
ALMOSE 66 PERCENT OF NBA YORK CITY'S PRE-SCHOOL CHILOREN ELIGIBLE FOR HEAD
START ARE NOT SERVED BY THE PROGRAM. THE BOROUGH OF BROOKLYN (KINGS COUNTY)
HAS THE HIGHEST UNMEP NEED IN NEJ YORK STALE FOR HEAD START SERVICES. (SEE THE

FOLLOWING CHART) -




M

HEAD START CAPACITY AND APPROXIMAIE UNMEP NEED

APPROXIMAYE
BOROUGH CURRENT CAPACITY UNMET NEED
BR(;..‘IX
BROOKLYN
MANHATTAN
QUEENS

STATEN ISLAND
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IN NE4 YORK CITY THERE IS A HIGH PROPORITION OF DISADVANTAGED PRE-SCHOOL
CHILOREN WAO ARE IN NEEO OF HEAD SPART SERVICES. HEAD STARP IS SPECIFICALLY
DESIGNED TO PREPARE THESE DISADVANTAGED CHILOREN FOR SCHOOL, THE WIDE RANGE OF
MEDICAL, NUI‘EH:'I.'IONAL AND SOCIAL SERVICES OFFERED BY THESE PROGRAMS HAS MADE
HEAD START ALL THE MORE INDISPENSASLE TO SOME OF 'PHE CITYYS MOST DISADVANTAGED

AND UNDERSERVED 118 IGHBORHOODS.

RECENILY, MAYOR KOCH APPOINDED A COMMISSION TO SIUDY THE ISSUE OF STABLISHING
A USIVERSAL PRE-RINDERGARTEN FOR FOUR YBAR OLDS (PRC~K) PROGRAM. THE MAYOR'S
COMMISSION WILL NOT PRESENT ITS REPORT UNPIL DECEMBER 1385, AND THEREFORE 4B
FEEL IT WOULD BE PREMATURE (O COMMENT ON THE PRE-K ISSUE. HOWEVER, PRE-K AILL
NOT NSGATE THE N22D FOR HEAD STARI SSRVICES TO THESE FAMILIES. PROVIDING
SCHOOLING FOR FOUR-YEAR-OLDS IS NOI' THE SAME AS PROVIDING THE COMPREHENSIVE
CHILD DEVELOPMENT SERVICES AND PARENT PARTICIPATION PROGRAM THAD HEAD START

PROVIDES.

NEW YORK CITY IS COMMITPED TO QONTINUING IO PROVIDE QUALITY HEAD START PROGRAMS
‘10 NZEDY CHILDREN AND THEIR PAMILIES BECAUSE THIS SERVICE IS CRITICAL TO THE
FOTURE OF OUR CHILOREN AND OUR SOCIETY. HOAEVER, THERE ARE MANY EJBS[‘ACLES ™
CONTINUING AND MAINTAINING QUAGLITY HEAD START PROGRAMS, AND WITHOUT YOUR
ASSISTANCE THE QUALITY OF HEZAD START PROGRAMS IN NEA YORK CITY CANNOD BE
MAINTAINED. 'THE ARESAS OF CONCERN [0 US ARE: THE TEACHER SHORTAGE, INCREASED
INSURANCE RATES, AND THE HIGH OOST OF RENTAL, REPAIR AND MAINTAINENCE OF OUR

HEAD START FACILITIES.
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CERTIFIED TEACHERS ARE REQUIRED FOR LICENSING A HEAD START PROGRAM UNDER THE
NEW YORK CITY H2.LTH COOE. WE HAVE STATE CERF. -J TEACHERS IN EVERY
CLASSROOM, AND #E BELIEVE TMESE HIGH QUALIFICATIONS ARE ESSENTIAL T0 THE
DELIVERY OF Q?JALI’PY HEAD START PROGRAMMING. 'TEACHERS ARE THE FOUNDATION ON
WHICH THE DEVELOPMENTAL PROGRAMMING FOR CHILOREN IN HEAD START IS BASED.

TO DATE, THERE IS A 253 VACANCY RADZ FOR IE2ACHERS (33 VACANCIES OUT OF 356
FPACHER SLOTS) IN NEJ YORK CITY HEAD START PROGRAMS. THE NEEDS OF OUR FAMILIES
AND CHILDREN (HOMSLESS, HANDICAPPED, NEEDY, MULII-CULTURAL AND MULTI-ETHNIC)
MAKE IT NECESSARY FOR OUR HEAD START PROGRAMS TO HAVE EXPERIENCED, CERTTFIED

TEACHERS WHO CAN HANDLE EOUCATIONAL, ADMINISIRATIVE AND SOCIAL SERVICE ISSUES.

T™HE PROBLEY FOR NEA YORK CITY4S HEAD START PROGRAMS IS THAT THE SALARIES WE

OPFER ARZ NOT COMPARASLE {0 THOSE PAID BY THE NGW YORK CITY BOARD OF

E0UCATION, EVEN THOUGH BOIH SYSIEMS REQUIRE EQUALLY QUALIFIED TEACHERS. "
ONLY ARE THZ SIARTING SALARIES HIGHER, BUT SO IS THE RATE OF ESCALATION. AFTER
SEVERAL YEARS OF SZRVICE IN THE SCHOOL SYSTEM, A TZACHER TYPICALLY WOULD
RECEIVE SEVERAL THOUSAND DOLLAF'S MORE ANNUALLY. - ADDED 10 THIS ARZ LONGER
VACATIONS, MORE HOLIDAYS, SHORTZR DAILY WORKING HC AND BEITER HEALTH AND
RETIREMENT BENEFITS, WHICH MAKE WORKING IN THE SCHOOL SYSTEM FAR MORR
AIJRACTIVE. (SEE CHART NEXT PAGE)

P ALARIES OF TEACHERS IN THE HEAD START PROGRAM MUST BE RAISED IN ORLIR TO
KEEP THEM. ADDITIONAL PEDERAL FUNDS FOR OUR HEAD START PROGRAMS MUST BE
COMMIITED TO MAINTAIN QUALIFIED TEACHERS IN NEW YORK CITYYS HEAD START SYSIEM.




Wages
Starting:

Year 1

Year 2

Year 3

Longevi ty
Pay

Benefits

Vacation

Holidave (inc.
Legnl)

Sick Leave

Welfare Fund

Health Plan

Pension

City Contri-
bution .

Social Security

Annuity Fund

Eligible To
Retire

Total -
Typical Emloyee
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Wages and Berie‘fit's of Teachers:
Comparison of BOE and ACD Funding - FY 1985

Board of Bducation

$15,500 (BA)
$20,726 (MA plus
30 graduate creaiis)

™ $18,500 (BA)

523'986 (MA plus
30 graduate credits)

$20,000 (BA)

$25,785 (MA plus
30 graduate credits)

(Year 3) Longevity after

10 years 1,955; Total
after 13 years 2,959;
Total after 15 years
5,081

Beurd of Education 2

10 Weeks
25 Days

10 Days a year; unused
days may be carried
cver to next yeas; up
to 20 days may be bor-
rowed.

645
1,200

9,345

2,048
400

Age 55 end
25 years service

47.977

Day Care

$15,359 (BA)
$16,052 (MA
Plus Student
Teachirg)

Same ag above.
Same as above.

None

Doy Cace

6 Weeks
11 Days

12 Days a year;

unused days may

be corried over

to next year; no
borrowing.

415
1,200 (Est,)

1,685

995

None
Age 62

19,654

1 cource: UFT Bulletin (September 30, 1985) Salary Scales

2 Source:

Head Start

$14,430 (BA)
$15,304 (MA

in Education)

Same as above.

Same as above.

None

Head Start

4 Weeks Vacacion
11 Days

12 Dcysayed* n
used days may b
carried over to
next year; no bor-
rowing.

None.

1,2 (Est.)

None |

New York Timas, Aprii 19, 1984 "Wages and Benefits for City

Employee: in eight major categories’™ Prior Agreement, New Agreement
Information to be anulyzed.
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II. INCREASE IN INSURANCE RAIES FOR HEAD START PROGRAM

ON JULY 13TH AND 30TH OF THIS YEAR THE HOUSE SELECT COMMIIITEE ON CHILOREN,
YOUTH, AND FAMILIES HELD HEARINGS IN WASHINGION ON THEZ TOPIC "CHILO CARE: THE
EMERGING INSURANCE CRISIS.” PROVIDERS OF CHILD CARE SERVICES AND
REPRESENTATIVES OF THE INSURANCE INDUSTRY MADE PRESENTATIONS.

THE HEARINGS ESTASLISHED THAT CHILD CARE PROGRAMS_AWND ‘PHE COUNIRY,
PARTICULARLY FAMILY DAY CARE OPERATORS, BUT ALSO HEAD SYART PROGRAMS AND DAY
CARE CENTERS, ARE EXPERIENCING DRASTIC INCREASES IN INSURANCE PREMIUMS,
ESPECIALLY FOR GENERAL LIABILITY, AND IN SOME CASES CANNOT OBTAIN INSURANCE AT
ALL,

IN NEW YORK CIFY IN THE LAST YEAR AND A HAL? INSURANCE. COMPANIES HAVE BEEN
RESTRICTING OVERAGE AND RAISING PREMIUMS FOR DAY CARE AND HEAD STAIT PROGRAMS.
INDUSTRY PIGURES SHOW THAT CLAIMS AND COSTS HAVE EXCEEDED PREMIUAS FOR ‘THESE
PROGRAMS, AND LARGE, THOUGH AS YET UNSEITIED, CLAIMS HAVE BEEN FILED IN

RELATION TO INCIDENTS OF PHYSICAL PND SEXUAL ABUSE OF CHILDREN IN DAY CARS

PROGRAMS.  INSURERS ARE CONCERNED THAT SUBSTANTIAL LOSSES MAY RESULT FROM SUCH

CLAIMS IN FUTURE YBARS. NG+ YORK CITYYS HEAD SPART INSURANCE RATES HAVE
INCRIASED ALMOST 200 PERCENT FROM $l.1 MILLION TO AN ESTIMATED $2.8 MILLION
O’Ex A THRES-YEAR PERIOD.

CRITICS OF THE INSURANCE INDUSTRY MAINTAIN THAT COMPANIES ARE BASING THESE

INCREASES ON INCOMPLELE DAYA AND THAT TYEY DO 'OF DISTINGUSH SBTWEEeN QUALITY
PROGRAMS AND POORLY OPERATED ONES. CRITICS ALSO NOTE THAT THE INDUSTRY I3 AT
THE BOTTOM OF A CYCLICAL SWING IN WHICH THE COMPANIES ARE TRYING TO RESTRICT

‘THE COVERAGE THEY ARE WRITING TO THE MOST PROFITASLE LINES, AND THAT [HE AWARDS
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AND SEPTLEMENTS IN THE CHILO ABUSE CASES ARE UNLIKELY TO APPROACH THE LARGE
CLAIMS FILED., THESE OBJECPIONS DO NOT' ALTER, HOWEVERs THE REALITY FOR HEAD

START PROGRAMS OF OBPAINING INSIRANCE IN TdE TIGHTENING MARKETELACE.

IN ADDITION, THIS PROBLEM MUST tIOT BE ALLOAED TO AFFECT THE QUALITY OF THE
PROGRAM. RES.C')URCBS MUST NOT BE DRAWN PROM OIHER AREAS OF THE HEAD START

PROGRAMS IN ORDER TO MEET INCREASED INSURANCE COSIS. ADDITIONAL FUNDING IS
NEEOED TO PAY FOR THE INCREASED INSURANCE COSTS, RHILE CONPINUING TO ENSURE

THAT THE dIGH PROGRAM STANDARDS FOR HEAD START PROGRAMS ARE BEING MET.

THESE ISSUES REQUIRE IMMEZDIATE ATTENTION FROM ALL CONCEdNZO PARTIES. ANY
INCREASE IN INSURANCE RA[ES CANNOI BE MET WITHOUT INCREASED PUNDING FROM THE
FEOERAL GOVERNMENT. THE FUTURE OF HEAD START PROGRAMS CANNOT 82 CONSIDERED

SECURE UNTIL THESE PROSBLEMS ARE RESOLVED.

III. FEENTAL, REPAIR AND MAINTSNANCE OF HEAD START PACILITIES

REPAIRING AND MAINTAINING FACILITISS FOR HEAO START PROCRAMS ARS A PARTICULARLY

DIFPICOLT PROBLEM IN NEW YORK CITY. IN THE ECONOMICALLY DEPRESSED AREAS OF THE

CIIY, WHERE THE NEED FOR HBAD START SERVICES IS GREATEST, THE OYLY FACILITIES

AVAILASLE TO THE PROGRAMS ARE OFIEN OLO AND IN NEED OF CONSIDERASLE REPAIR. IN
MANY INSTANCES THESE FACTLITIES ARE CHURCH BUILOINGS OVER 100 ¥2ARS OLD WHICH

ARE RUN 8¢ ORGANIZATIONS WHIO? LACK THE RESOURCES TO MAINTAIN THEM PROPERLY.

FAILURE Of A PROGRAM TO MEET LOCAL LICENSING REQUIREMENTS IN THE ARSAS OF
HEAUTH, FIRE, AND SAFETY CAN RESULT IN SUSPENSION OR TERMINATION OF FUNDING
FROM THE OSPARDMENT OF HEAUDH AND HUMAN SERVICES, AS REQUIRED BY HEAD START




PERFORMANCE STANDARDS. IN NEW YORK CITY, THE TASK OF RENOVATING THESE
PACILITIES AND BRINGING THEM INTO OOMPLIANCE WIPHl LOCAL LICENSING REQUIREMENDS

IS THE RESPONSIBILITY OF ACO. UNFORLUNATELY, ACD IS AT RISK OF LOSING GROUND

IN IPS EFFORES ‘IO HEL® HEAD START PROGRAMS MEET LOCAL LICENSING REVUIREMENES.
-

IN BARLY 1985, ACD WAS ABLE TO SECURE ONLY $125,000 IN FEOERAL PUNDS TO

BRING 17 FACILITIES WHICH HOUSZ HEAD START PROGRAMS INIO COMPLIANCE WITH SOCAL

LICENSING REQUIREMENFS, THIS FUNDING WAS CONSIDERABLY BELOW THE $1.2 MILLION

REQUESIED BY THE AGENCY TO RENOVATE AND REPAIR A OTAL OF 39 HEAD START SITES.

ADDITIONAG FUNDING FOR RENOVATIONS ANu REPAIRS IS ESSENTIAL TO ENSURE THAT ALL

PROGRAMS MEET LICENSING REQUIREMENIS.

HIGH RENOVATION COSIS CAN ALSO RESULT WHEN A PROGRAM IS FORCED 10 RELOCATE.
ALTERNATE USABLE PACILITIES IN THE PROGRAMYS CATCHMENT AREA ARE OFTEN LIMITED,
AS MANY HEAD START PROGRAMS ARE LOCATED IN RESIDENTIAL ARBAS WHICH LACK THE
TYPE OF LARGE FACILITIES SUITASLE TO ACCOMMODATE THE PROGRAM. THE AGENCY IS
OFTEN FORCED TO SELILE FOR AN ALTERNALE FACILITY wHICH REQUIRES BATENSIVE
COSTLY RENOVATIONS TO COMPLY WITH LOCAL HEALTH, FIRE AND SAFETY LICENSING
REJVIREMENTS.

INCREASING RENOVATION COSTS ARE NOT THE ONLY PACILITY RELATED OOSTS THAL HEAD
SPART PROGRAMS HAVE SUSTAINED. MANY OF THE LARGE OLDER PACILITIES HOUSING HEAD
START PROGAAMS HAVE INEFFICIENT, OLD, HBATING SYSIEMS, AND THE COST FOR PUEL
OIL OR GAS HAS BEEN INCREASING. INCREASED FUBL COSTS ARE PASSED ALONG 10 THE
HEAD START PROGRAMS IN THE FORM OF INCREASED RENTAL QOSTS. RENTS IN
APPROXIMATELY 75 PERCENT OF THE PROGRAM SITES HAVE INCREASED FROM AN AVERAGE OF
ABOUT $3.00 PER SQUARE FOOT IN 1382, TO AN ESTIMAIEO AVERAGE RENT OF $4.5) IO
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$5.00 PER SQUARE FOOT TODAY, AN INCREASE OF BETWEEN SO AND 67 PERCENT IN THE

THRES YEAR PERIOD.

FAILURE TO BE LICENSED PUTS A PROGRAM AT RISK OF LOSING FEDERAL FUNDING AND CAN

JEOPARDIZE THE SAFETY OF THE CHILOREN. IN ADDITION, FAILURE TO MEET LOCAL

-
LICSNSING REQUIREMENTS CAN RESULT IN DENIAL OF REIMBURSEMENT pRoM TME (LS.
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTUREYS CAILD CARE FOOD PROGRAM. ACD IS 'THMEN LEFT WITd THE

DIFFICULT JOB OF BRINGING THE FACILITY INTO OOMPLIANCE FOR LICENSING, AND OF

COMPENSATING 'THE PROGRAM FOR LOSI CHILO CARE FOOD PROGRAM RESIMBURSEMENT.

A COMITMENT TO HIGH QUALIFY HEAD START PROGRAMMING REQUIRES PROPER FACILITY
MANAGEMENT AND ADEQUATE PROGRAM SPACE. IN ALLOCATING FUNDS FOR HEAD START

TdE FEOERAL GOVERNMENT MUST TAKE INTO CONSIDERATION THEZ HIGH COST OF RENOVATION
AND REPAIR. INCREASED l“'UNDING IS NECESSARY TO MAINTAIN THE PHYSICAL CONDIIION

OF HiEAD START FAL... ..323 TO PREVENT AN AOVERSE IMPACT ON PROGRAM QUALITY.

FEDZRAL HEAD SPART PUNDING IS ALREADY SPREAD VERY THIN. NEW RESOURCES ARE
NEEDED TO MEET THE CHALLENGE OF TEACHER SHORTAGES, MAINTENANCE OF THE PROGRAHMS
PHYSICAL PACILITIES, AND HIGH RENTAL QOSIS. WITHCUT AODITIONAL FEOERAL
PUNDING, EACH OP THESE POSES A SERIOUS THREAT 10 THE CONFINUED 'I;ELIVERY og

QUALITY HEAD START PROGRAMS IN NEW YORK CITY.




[Whereupon, at 12:35 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned, sub-
ject to the call of the Chair.]

[Additional information submitted by the Division of Navajo
Child Development will be retained in subcommittee files. It may
be examined during business hours.]
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